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EXAMINING THE POLICIES AND PRIORITIES 
OF THE LABOR DEPARTMENT’S 

APPRENTICESHIP PROGRAM 

Wednesday, November 20, 2019 
House of Representatives, 

Subcommittee on Higher Education and Workforce Investment, 
Committee on Education and Labor 

Washington, D.C. 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 1:05 p.m., in Room 
2175, Rayburn House Office Building. Hon. Susan A. Davis (Chair-
woman of the committee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Davis, Takano, Jayapal, Harder, Levin, 
Trone, Bonamici, Adams, Norcross, Smucker, Guthrie, Grothman, 
Walker, Comer, Watkins, and Murphy. 

Also Present: Representatives Scott, Foxx, Hayes, and Wild. 
Staff Present: Christian Haines, General Counsel -; Eli Hovland, 

Staff Assistant; Stephanie Lalle, Deputy Communications Director; 
Andre Lindsay, Staff Assistant; Jaria Martin, Clerk/Special Assist-
ant to the Staff Director; Katie McClelland, Professional Staff; 
Kevin McDermott, Senior Labor Policy Advisor; Richard Miller, Di-
rector of Labor Policy; Max Moore, Office Aide; Janice Nsor, Over-
sight Counsel; Udochi Onwubiko, Labor Policy Counsel; Veronique 
Pluviose, Staff Director; Jonathan Walter, Labor Policy Fellow; 
Joshua Weisz, Communications Director; Cyrus Artz, Minority Par-
liamentarian; Courtney Butcher, Minority Director of Member 
Services and Coalitions; Dean Johnson, Minority Staff Assistant; 
Amy Raaf Jones, Minority Director of Education and Human Re-
sources Policy; Audra McGeorge, Minority Communications Direc-
tor; Jake Middlebrooks, Minority Professional Staff Member; 
Carlton Norwood, Minority Press Secretary; Chance Russell, Mi-
nority Legislative Assistant; and Mandy Schaumburg, Minority 
Chief Counsel and Deputy Director of Education Policy. 

Chairwoman DAVIS. Good afternoon. The Committee on Edu-
cation and Labor will come to order and I welcome everybody. I 
note that a quorum is present. The committee is meeting today for 
an oversight hearing on the policies and priorities of the Labor De-
partment’s apprenticeship program. 

Pursuant to Committee Rule 7(c) opening statements are limited 
to the Chair and the Ranking Member, and this allows us to hear 
from our witnesses or from our witness sooner and provides all 
members with adequate time to ask questions. 
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I recognize myself now for the purpose of making an opening 
statement. 

Today, we will examine the Department of Labor’s policies and 
actions regarding our Nation’s apprenticeship system. I want to 
welcome Assistant Secretary Pallasch to the committee. Thank you 
for being with us today, sir. 

The national apprenticeship system is, simply put, our Nation’s 
most successful job training program. First authorized by the 1937 
National Apprenticeship Act, Registered Apprenticeships provide 
hundreds of thousands of workers each year with access to paid, 
on-the-job learning opportunities in high-demand fields. These pro-
grams place workers in apprenticeships that offer wages that in-
crease as apprentices build their skills and competencies. It offers 
nationally portable and stackable credentials that are widely recog-
nized and valued by employers and offers advancement in a re-
warding career path. In fact, according to the most DOL data, and 
I would say also cited in our witness’ prepared statement, 94 per-
cent of apprentices in Registered Apprenticeship programs success-
fully retain employment with an average starting salary of roughly 
70,000 annually. 

At the same time, these programs help employers address the 
skills gap by building a pipeline of productive and talented workers 
who are more likely to remain at their jobs long term. The Reg-
istered Apprenticeship system has experienced tremendous growth 
with more than 600,000 new apprentices since 2017, showing that 
employers trust the strong quality standards that have made the 
Registered Apprenticeship system the gold standard in workforce 
training. Clearly, we should be building on the nationwide and bi-
partisan support for the Registered Apprenticeship, a system that 
has the public’s trust. 

Unfortunately, under this administration, the Department of 
Labor is instead disregarding its core responsibility to support Reg-
istered Apprenticeships while irresponsibly moving forward on cre-
ating a separate and untested new program known as Industry- 
Recognized Apprenticeship Programs, or what has been referred to 
as IRAPs. The National Apprenticeship Act makes clear that the 
Labor Secretary alone has the authority to set quality standards 
for apprenticeship programs that safeguard the welfare of appren-
tices. And the act further requires the Secretary to cooperate with 
state apprenticeship agencies in doing so. 

Yet the IRAP model, which has been developed with little input 
from states, employers, or the public, actually eliminates the Sec-
retary’s responsibility to protect the welfare of apprentices through 
quality standards and safeguards. And IRAPs leave the 27 states 
and territories with their own apprenticeship agencies vulnerable 
to having multiple apprenticeship standards within their bound-
aries. And as a result, the apprenticeship may be subject to one set 
of standards for Registered Apprenticeship programs within a 
state, but also numerous different standards set by third parties, 
all under the name of apprenticeship. 

The Department has claimed that this new I–RAP system will 
not harm Registered Apprenticeships. On several occasions, the De-
partment assured Congress that IRAPs would not divert funding 
away from Registered Apprenticeships to promote IRAPs. However, 
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when the committee sought to clarify details, the Department pro-
vided inconsistent and contradictory answers. 

And then just recently, the Department admitted to taking at 
least $1.1 million that Congress specifically appropriated for high- 
quality Registered Apprenticeship programs to fund IRAPs. Press 
reports suggest that amount could actually be far higher, and we 
are looking to the Department for transparency that is long over-
due. I am disappointed that the Department repeatedly misled this 
committee about its misuse of RA funds for IRAPs, Registered Ap-
prenticeship funds. However, I am hopeful that the DOL Inspector 
General, who is investigating these discrepancies, will determine 
whether the Department violated the law by funding a program 
without appropriations from Congress. 

What we do know is that the reallocation of resources from the 
Registered Apprenticeship program has left state apprenticeship of-
fices across the country without state directors. In fact, 6 out of the 
DOL’s 25 offices of Apprenticeship in states across the country had 
no leadership for most of the past year, including in Alabama, Ten-
nessee, Nevada, Oklahoma, Idaho, and Texas. Vacancies within the 
federal Office of Apprenticeship have also prohibited crucial oper-
ations, like streamlining the registration process and even ensuring 
implementation of nondiscrimination apprenticeship regulations. 

Despite all the resources expended to start this new I–RAP 
model, DOL itself admits that there is not one I–RAP currently in 
existence and has cancelled any guidance to describe what an IRAP 
might be. As I have said, the Registered Apprenticeship system has 
the potential, the great potential, to provide hundreds of thou-
sands, if not millions, of Americans access to high-quality pathways 
that lead to the middle class and beyond. Yet to do so, the Depart-
ment must fulfill its responsibility outlined in the National Appren-
ticeship Act to protect workers and provide high-quality apprentice-
ship opportunities that can empower them with the skills and cre-
dentials needed to be competitive in today’s economy. 

Mr. Pallasch, before I close, I also wanted to acknowledge that 
this committee has been asking for more clarity on the Depart-
ment’s actions all year. But despite requests made in letters this 
February, hearings in May, more letters in June, briefings in Au-
gust, September, and October, your agency waited until 9:30 last 
night to provide documentation responding to some, but not all, of 
our outstanding questions. And I would add an additional letter 
this morning. These actions show a lack of cooperation with Con-
gress and a lack of transparency on the part of the department. 
And from my experience, this type of behavior typically means 
there is something to hide. These actions also show a lack of re-
spect for this committee from the department and the Employment 
and Training Administration. 

So I hope this hearing will bring to light the many missing de-
tails of the department’s actions, including the details that are still 
missing from the information provided to our committee last night. 
I hope that today’s discussions will help both the Department of 
Labor and this committee refocus on what should be our common 
goal: strengthening the quality and variety of Registered Appren-
ticeship opportunities for all Americans. 
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I now yield to Mr. Smucker for his opening statement. We are 
still looking for—we will be introducing you in just a moment, sir. 
Thank you. Mr. Smucker. 

[The statement of Chairwoman Davis follows:] 

Prepared Statement of Hon. Susan A. Davis, Chairwoman, Subcommittee 
on Higher Education and Workforce Investment 

Today, we will examine the Department of Labor’s policies and actions regarding 
our nation’s apprenticeship system. 

I want to welcome Assistant Secretary Pallasch to the Committee. Thank you for 
being with us today. 

The national apprenticeship system is, simply put, our nation’s most successful 
job training program. First authorized by the 1937 National Apprenticeship Act, 
Registered Apprenticeships provide hundreds of thousands of workers each year 
with access to paid, on-the-job learning opportunities in high-demand fields. These 
programs place workers in apprenticeships that offer: 

* Wages that increase as apprentices build their skills and competencies; 
* Nationally portable and stackable credentials that are widely recognized and 

valued by employers; and, 
* Advancement in a rewarding career path. 
In fact, according to the most recent DOL data, 94 percent of apprentices in Reg-

istered Apprenticeship programs successfully retain employment, with an average 
starting salary of roughly $70,000 annually. 

At the same time, these programs help employers address the skills gap by build-
ing a pipeline of productive and talented workers who are more likely to remain at 
their jobs long-term. 

The Registered Apprenticeship system has experienced tremendous growth, with 
more than 600,0000 new apprentices since 2017, showing that employers trust the 
strong quality standards that have made the Registered Apprenticeship system the 
gold-standard in workforce training. 

Clearly, we should be building on the nationwide and bipartisan support for the 
Registered Apprenticeship, a system that has the public’s trust. 

Unfortunately, under this Administration, the Department of Labor is instead dis-
regarding its core responsibility to support Registered Apprenticeships, while irre-
sponsibly moving forward on creating a separate and untested new program, known 
as Industry-Recognized Apprenticeship Programs, or I–RAPs. 

The National Apprenticeship Act makes clear that the Labor Secretary, alone, has 
the authority to set quality standards for apprenticeship programs that safeguard 
the welfare of apprentices. The Act further requires the Secretary to cooperate with 
state apprenticeship agencies in doing so. 

Yet, the I–RAP model, which has been developed with little input from states, em-
ployers, or the public, eliminates the Secretary’s responsibility to protect the welfare 
of apprentices through quality standards and safeguards. 

And I–RAPs leave the 27 states and territories with their own apprenticeship 
agencies vulnerable to having multiple apprenticeship standards within their 
boundaries. As a result, an apprenticeship may be subject to one set of standards 
for Registered Apprenticeship Programs within a state, but also numerous different 
standards set by third parties – all under the name of apprenticeship. 

The Department has claimed that this new I–RAP system will not harm Reg-
istered Apprenticeships. On several occasions, the Department assured Congress 
that I–RAPs would not divert funding away from Registered Apprenticeships to pro-
mote I–RAPs. However, when the Committee sought to clarify details, the Depart-
ment provided inconsistent and contradictory answers. 

Then, just recently, the Department admitted to taking at least $1.1 million dol-
lars that Congress specifically appropriated for high-quality Registered Apprentice-
ship programs to fund I–RAPs. Press reports suggest that amount could actually be 
far higher, and we are looking to the Department for transparency that is long over-
due. I am disappointed that the Department repeatedly misled this Committee 
about its misuse of RA funds for I- RAPs. 

However, I am hopeful that the DOL Inspector General, who is investigating 
these discrepancies, will determine whether the Department violated the law by 
funding a program without appropriations from Congress. 

What we do know is that the reallocation of resources from the Registered Ap-
prenticeship program has left state apprenticeships offices across the country with-
out State directors. In fact, six out of DOL’s 25 offices of Apprenticeship in states 
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across the country had no leadership for much of the past year, including Alabama, 
Tennessee, Nevada, Oklahoma, Idaho, and Texas. 

Vacancies within the federal Office of Apprenticeship have also prohibited crucial 
operations, like streamlining the registration process and even ensuring implemen-
tation of non-discrimination apprenticeship regulations. 

And despite all the resources expended to start this new I–RAP model, DOL itself 
admits there is not one I–RAP currently in existence and has canceled any guidance 
to describe what an I–RAP might be. 

As I have said, the Registered Apprenticeship system has the potential to provide 
hundreds of thousands—if not millions—of Americans access high-quality pathways 
that lead to the middle class and beyond. 

Yet, to do so, the Department must fulfill its responsibility—outlined in the Na-
tional Apprenticeship Act—to protect workers and provide high-quality apprentice-
ship opportunities that can empower them with the skills and credentials needed 
to be competitive in today’s economy. 

Mr. Pallasch, before I close, I also want to acknowledge that this Committee has 
been asking for more clarity on the Department’s actions all year. But despite re-
quests made in letters this February, hearings in May, more letters in June, and 
briefings in August, September and October, your agency waited until 9:30 last 
night to provide documentation responding to some, but not all, of our outstanding 
questions. These actions show a lack of cooperation with Congress and a lack trans-
parency on the part of the Department, and from my experience, this type of behav-
ior typically means there is something to hide. These actions also show a lack of 
respect for this Committee from the Department and the Employment and Training 
Administration. 

I hope this hearing will bring to light the many missing details of the Depart-
ment’s actions, including the details that are still missing from the information pro-
vided to our Committee last night. I hope that today’s discussions will help both the 
Department of Labor and this Committee refocus on what should be our common 
goal: strengthening the quality and variety of Registered Apprenticeship opportuni-
ties for all Americans. 

I now yield to the Ranking Member, Mr. Smucker, for his opening statement. 

Mr. SMUCKER. I would like to thank the Chair for yielding. Sec-
retary Pallasch, good to see you. I believe we just spent some time 
together at one of the state prisons in Chester near my district in 
Pennsylvania. I appreciated you being part of what really was 
quite an amazing event there, talking about what we can do to en-
sure that those who are incarcerated, when they leave the prisons, 
have the skills to enter the workforce. And so you were a signifi-
cant part of that event and I appreciate it, and it is good to see 
you here again. 

On the heels of National Apprenticeship Week, today we will 
hear from the Secretary from the Labor Department on their ap-
prenticeship programs, which I think we agree can help to energize 
the U.S. workforce. By supporting apprenticeships and other earn- 
as-you-learn programs, we can help change the too often held mis-
conception that a baccalaureate degree is the only pathway to a 
successful life. 

Thanks to some of the pro-growth policies that have been ush-
ered in by Republican leadership in Congress and the White House, 
our economy is booming. Unemployment is at historic lows. And, in 
fact, we now have 7 million jobs that remain unfilled across the 
country. Apprenticeships offer one of the strongest solutions to clos-
ing this skills gap and strengthening the American workforce. 

Nothing can prepare a student quite like on-the-job experience 
and apprenticeships are a tried and true method to help students 
enter the workforce with the skills they need to succeed and to 
achieve their own American dream. In fact, according to the De-
partment of Labor, 94 percent of apprentices retain employment 
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after completing their apprenticeship program and the average 
starting salary after completion is around $70,000. 

Regrettably, a 2018 survey of U.S. employers showed that nearly 
half of all job creators struggle to hire employees with the right 
skills for the job and for the sixth year running skilled trade jobs 
continue to be the hardest position to fill all over the world really. 
Registered apprenticeships are one tool that we can use to 
strengthen the workforce, but it is important to give recognition to 
increasingly innovative and growing employer-led apprenticeship 
programs. Employer-led apprenticeship programs account for more 
than 80 percent of all apprenticeship programs nationwide. 

Employers know best what skills their employees need to excel 
in the workplace, and Congress should encourage employer-led in-
novation in the apprenticeship space. That is why I certainly sup-
port efforts to cut the regulatory red tape that prevents so many 
employers from revolutionizing the way that we integrate the edu-
cation system with the workforce development system. 

We recently had a bipartisan roundtable in regards to appren-
ticeship and heard from employers about the need to be able to re-
spond quickly and bring employees up to speed quickly and the 
flexibility that is required for them to be able to do that effectively. 

So I would like to thank the Trump administration, the Task 
Force on Apprenticeship Expansion, which was created to address 
this very issue. Among other suggestions the final report of the 
task force recommended reducing the regulatory burden faced by 
businesses, allowing them to be flexible in the program require-
ments to meet the varying needs of different industries. So I ap-
plaud you and the Trump administration for this commendable ef-
fort to close our widening skills gap with commonsense solutions. 

I also do look forward to pursuing a productive dialogue today 
about apprenticeships and taking time to address recent reports of 
misappropriated funds. I want to first and foremost go on the 
record that Congress must ensure that hard-earned taxpayer dol-
lars are used efficiently and effectively. So I look forward to hear-
ing from the Department today about the steps that they have 
taken to conduct a thorough review of its accounts. 

I know that we would all like to be reassured that the Depart-
ment has been able to correct any issues discovered in that review 
so that they will not be repeated. But I hope that this committee 
can also take on its responsibility to work towards solutions that 
will increase access to career-changing opportunities. Workforce 
programs like apprenticeships will aid in closing the skills gaps 
and putting more Americans to work. 

So I look forward to hearing from today’s witness and learning 
more about the innovative ways that we can help provide students 
with skills-based education and in-demand jobs through appren-
ticeship programs. Thank you, Madam Chair. 

[The statement of Mr. Smucker follows:] 

Prepared Statement of Hon. Lloyd Smucker, Ranking Member, 
Subcommittee on Higher Education and Workforce Investment 

On the heels of National Apprenticeship week, today we will hear from the Labor 
Department on their apprenticeship programs, which can help energize the U.S. 
workforce. By supporting apprenticeships and other earn as you learn programs, we 
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can help change the misconception that a baccalaureate degree is the only pathway 
to a successful life. 

Thanks to pro-growth policies ushered in by Republican leadership in Congress 
and the White House, our economy is booming and unemployment is at historic 
lows. However, more than seven million jobs remain unfilled across the country. 

Apprenticeships offer one of the strongest solutions to closing this skills gap and 
strengthening the American workforce. Nothing can prepare a student quite like on- 
the-job experience, and apprenticeships are a tried-and-true method to help students 
enter the workforce with the skills they need to succeed and achieve the American 
Dream. In fact, according to the Department of Labor, 94 percent of apprentices re-
tain employment after completing an apprenticeship program and the average start-
ing salary after completion is $70,000. 

Regrettably, a 2018 survey of U.S. employers showed that nearly half of all job 
creators struggle to hire employees with the right skills for the job, and for the sixth 
year running, skilled trade jobs continue to be the hardest positions to fill all over 
the world. Registered apprenticeships are one tool we can use to strengthen the 
workforce, but it’s important to give recognition to increasingly innovative and grow-
ing employer-led apprenticeship programs. Employer-led apprenticeship programs 
account for more than 80 percent of all apprenticeship programs nationwide. 

Employers know what skills their employees need to excel in the workplace, and 
Congress should encourage employer-led innovation in the apprenticeship space. 
That’s why I support efforts to cut the regulatory red tape that prevents so many 
employers from revolutionizing the way we integrate the education system with the 
workforce development system. 

Thanks to the Trump administration, the Task Force on Apprenticeship Expan-
sion was created to address this very issue. Among other suggestions, the final re-
port of the task force recommended reducing the regulatory burden faced by busi-
nesses, allowing them to be flexible in their program requirements to meet the vary-
ing needs of different industries. I applaud the Trump Administration for this com-
mendable effort to close our widening skills gap with commonsense solutions. 

Instead of pursuing a productive dialogue today about apprenticeship programs, 
many of my Democratic colleagues will spend their time talking about recent reports 
of misappropriated funds. I want to first and foremost go on the record that Con-
gress must ensure that hard-earned taxpayer dollars are used efficiently and effec-
tively. I look forward to hearing from the Department about the steps they have 
taken to conduct a thorough review of its accounts. I know that we would all like 
to be reassured that the Department has been able to correct the issues discovered 
in that review so that they will not be repeated. 

This committee has a responsibility to work towards solutions that will increase 
access to career-changing opportunities. Workforce programs like apprenticeships 
will aid in closing the skills gap and putting more Americans to work. I look forward 
to hearing from today’s witness and learning more about the innovative ways that 
we can help provide students with skills-based education and in-demand jobs 
through apprenticeship programs. 

Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you, Mr. Smucker. Without objection, 
all other members who wish to insert written statements into the 
record may do so by submitting them to the Committee Clerk elec-
tronically in Microsoft Word format by 5 p.m. on December 4, 2019. 

I will now go on to introduce our witness. I wanted to check, Mr. 
Guthrie, did you want to— 

Mr. GUTHRIE. Thanks. I just welcome Assistant Secretary 
Pallasch here. He worked in Kentucky and appreciating all the 
good effort that he did in Kentucky. And I appreciate being here 
to hear his testimony and ask questions today, so thank you. 

Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you very much. And I will just for-
mally, Assistant Secretary John Pallasch is responsible for over-
seeing the policies and priorities of the Employment and Training 
Administration, which administers federal government job training 
and worker dislocation programs, including the Office of Appren-
ticeship, federal grants to states for public employment service pro-
grams, and unemployment insurance benefits. 
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And I want to administer the oath to him pursuant to Committee 
Rule 7(d). The witness will please stand and raise your right hand. 

[Witness sworn.] 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Let the record show that the witness an-

swered in the affirmative. 
Assistant Secretary Pallasch, we appreciate your being here 

today and look forward to your testimony. I wanted to just remind 
you that we have read your written statement and it will appear 
in full in the hearing record. 

Pursuant to Committee Rule 7(d) and committee practice you are 
asked to limit your oral presentation to a 5-minute summary of 
your written statement. Before you begin your testimony, please re-
member to press the button on the microphone in front of you so 
that it will turn on and the members can hear you. 

As you begin to speak the light in front of you will turn green 
and after 4 minutes the light will turn yellow to signal that you 
have 1-minute remaining. When the light turns red, your 5 min-
utes have expired and we ask that you please wrap up. 

We will let Mr. Pallasch provide his testimony before we move 
to member questions. And when answering a question please re-
member, again, to turn your microphone on. 

I now recognize Assistant Secretary Pallasch. Welcome. 

TESTIMONY OF JOHN PALLASCH, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR 
EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING, UNITED STATES DEPART-
MENT OF LABOR[NJ1] 

Mr. PALLASCH. Chairwoman Davis, Ranking Member Smucker, 
Chair Scott, members of the subcommittee, thank you for the invi-
tation to testify today. As the Assistant Secretary of the Employ-
ment and Training Administration, I’m keenly aware of both the 
challenges we face and the promise our agency has to help grow 
America’s workforce. Successfully helping people find a job is only 
possible because of the strong economy created by this administra-
tion’s focus on removing barriers to opportunity for all Americans. 

Since January 2017, more than 6 million jobs have been added 
to the economy. The unemployment rate has remained at or below 
4 percent for 20 straight months. The African American and His-
panic unemployment rate have reached historic lows. The unem-
ployment for adult women has hit its lowest rate since 1953. And 
the unemployment rate for those without a high school diploma has 
also fallen to historic lows. And in a remarkable achievement, for 
19 months there have been more job openings in the United States 
than there are job seekers, a testament to this administration’s 
pro-growth agenda. 

The mission of ETA is to contribute to the more efficient func-
tioning of the U.S. labor market by providing high-quality work-
force development, labor market information, income maintenance 
services, primarily through state and local workforce development 
systems. As with many of the programs at ETA, our mission in ap-
prenticeships is to help develop the next generation of worker 
skills. 

Around the world and especially in Europe, apprenticeships serve 
as a strong foundation of the economy. In Austria, Germany, and 
Switzerland, for instance, 55 to 70 percent of young people begin 
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their career with an apprenticeship. In contrast, apprenticeships 
make up only a third of a percent of the overall workforce in Amer-
ica. 

There are several ways that our agency is aggressively working 
towards expanding apprenticeships. We’ve invested in states, in-
dustry partners, and intermediaries to help fuel historic growth in 
apprenticeships. 

This year the department also launched efforts to expand ap-
prenticeship pathways to equip workers with the skills needed for 
our—the next generation economy by committing $100 million for 
our Closing the Skills Gap grant opportunity. We emphasize skill- 
building because, as Ranking Member Smucker mentioned, after 
the completion of a registered apprenticeship, the average starting 
salary is $70,000 and 94 percent of apprentices will retain employ-
ment. 

These investments are paying dividends. Since January 2017, 
we’ve added more than 650,000 new apprentices. In FY ’18 alone, 
we added an all-time high of 238,000 new apprentices, only to be 
surpassed in 2019, with more than 250,000 new apprentices added, 
including more than 80,000 in the last quarter alone, both record 
highs. 

This administration’s commitment to growing the apprenticeship 
model cannot be disputed. As I conclude my testimony, I want to 
emphasize the important work being done by ETA and the impor-
tance of carrying out this mission in a way that is faithful to the 
American taxpayer. 

Shortly after arriving at the Department, I was made aware of 
a possible misapplication of training and employment services, or 
TES, appropriated funds. TES funds are appropriated to expand 
opportunities related to the Registered Apprenticeship Program. 
Upon my arrival on July 23rd of this year, it was brought to my 
attention that between mid-2018 and early 2019, TES funds may 
have been expended to directly support activities related to Indus-
try-Recognized Apprenticeship Programs. Immediately upon receiv-
ing this information, I directed ETA to ascertain the facts and take 
appropriate corrective action. 

ETA, in consultation with career and noncareer staff from the 
Solicitor’s Office, the departmental budget center, the Office of Ap-
prenticeship, and the ETA front office reviewed the work that had 
been performed under three existing apprenticeship contracts. 
Working closely with a capable team from the Office of the Solic-
itor, the Departmental Budget Center, and the Office of Appren-
ticeship, we ensured that expenditures for this work were obligated 
against the proper appropriation accounts. Based on the facts 
known to us at this time, we believe the issue has now been cor-
rected. 

While this particular use of test funds predated my arrival at the 
department, as head of ETA I can assure the members of this sub-
committee that this is not an issue that I take lightly. Following 
referral requests from both Congress and ETA, the Office of the In-
spector General’s investigating this matter. And ETA intends to 
fully cooperate with the OIG to ensure full transparency and iden-
tify corrective measures that would avoid a similar situation in the 
future. 
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As we move forward, I’m committed to ensuring funding is used 
appropriately at all times to support ETA’s programs. As the As-
sistant Secretary of Employment and Training, it is an honor to 
serve the American people alongside the hardworking staff at the 
Department of Labor. 

I look forward to working with Congress to lift up all Americans 
through the dignity of work. Thank you. 

[The statement of Mr. Pallasch follows:] 
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Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. Thank you very much. 
Under Committee Rule 8(a) we will now question our witness 

under the 5-minute rule. And as Chair I will ask the first question 
and then yield to the Ranking Member. We will then alternate be-
tween the parties. 

I want to recognize myself now for 5 minutes. 
Mr. Pallasch, as you know, the department has made clear to our 

committee through congressional testimony and questions for the 
record and responses to letters that the appropriations language is 
clear. Funds appropriated for apprenticeships are meant to expand 
opportunities related to Registered Apprenticeships and that DOL 
was not using funds for I–RAP establishment. 
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Congressional intent was made even more clear this spring when 
over 20 Republicans joined Democrats in voting down an appropria-
tions amendment aimed at opening up apprenticeship funding for 
IRAPs. And yet, we now know that the DOL has publicly admitted 
that they have used at least $1.1 million in Registered Apprentice-
ship funds on IRAPs and the DOL Inspector General is now audit-
ing these actions, as you have mentioned. 

I am sure you know that knowingly and willingly making false 
statements or representations to Congress is a violation of Title 18. 
And I would like to state for the record that DOL has yet to correct 
misinformation previously provided to this committee, including 
communications to me in response to letters and questions for the 
record. 

As I mentioned in my opening statement, your agency provided 
our committee late last night documents attempting to demonstrate 
that actions have been fixed—have been taken to fix this misuse 
of funds, but, honestly, I am having difficulty believing that these 
actions have actually been fixed. 

The documents provided to our committee last night admitted 
that there are no IRAPs actually in existence. So I am having a 
hard time understanding how this administration is defining ap-
prenticeship generally. Where is the cutoff line between what is 
and is not an apprenticeship? Could you answer that, sir? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Yes. Thank you very much for your question, 
Chairwoman Davis. 

As head of ETA, I am tasked with increasing opportunities 
across all of our job-training programs. That includes the Reg-
istered Apprenticeship Program as well as any of the other job- 
training programs. The IRAP NPRM, the Notice of Proposed Rule-
making, intended to increase additional opportunities within the 
apprenticeship scope. 

As we’ve all discussed here today, the apprenticeship model is 
one that’s recognized by all as a successful model. So in an attempt 
to grow opportunities within the apprenticeship space, in order to 
better closely match the performance that we see in our European 
colleagues, we’ve tried to create a new model. We’ve tried to create 
a new pathway, if you will, for individuals to enter the workforce. 

Chairwoman DAVIS. Could you—well, I will go on here, but I still 
am not hearing quite where you set that line in terms of appren-
ticeships, but I will go on. Because I am wondering if it concerns 
you that the millions of dollars that are being used by the contrac-
tors for Registered Apprenticeships results in only 41 referrals for 
programs to become Registered Apprenticeships. 

So, you know, the question here is whether DOL is somehow now 
prioritizing IRAPs over Registered Apprenticeships even with Reg-
istered Apprenticeship funds. What do we know about the Office of 
IRAPs? How is it being staffed? How many people are there? And 
where do potential applicants go? If somebody is interested and ex-
pressing an interest and wanting to move forward, there is a sense 
here that they could be directed to a newly created and apparently 
fully staffed Office of IRAPs. Could you explain that to us? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Yes. Chairwoman Davis, I’m not familiar with the 
stat that you referenced, the 41 new Registered Apprenticeship 
programs. Currently, there are 23,000 Registered Apprenticeship 
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programs and the Department added 3,000 in 2018 alone. So we 
continue to aggressively pursue Registered Apprenticeships. 

I’ve worked very closely with the head of the Office of Appren-
ticeship to further streamline and increase the awareness of the 
Registered program. We have taken a number of steps in order to 
release the—reduce the burdens on employers who are looking to 
establish Registered Apprenticeship programs. So our commitment 
to that is very clear. 

With regards to the IRAP office that you mentioned, within the 
Office of Apprenticeship there is a division of Industry-Recognized 
Apprenticeship Program. There are a handful of staff in that office 
who work somewhat on the IRAP Program, but also on the Reg-
istered program, as well. Obviously, as we’re in an active Notice 
and Comment Rulemaking, there are individuals who need to be 
working through the comments that we receive, so that’s the major-
ity of what that office is currently doing, is working on that NPRM 
with the hopes of publishing a final rule in the very near future. 

Chairwoman DAVIS. Do you have confidence? Because I think you 
mentioned that you really don’t have any idea how all this hap-
pened. And I am just wondering do you think that there are clear 
lines now that you are going to be able to distinguish between how 
those funds are appropriately used? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Yes, I think the lines are very clear. I have made 
those lines known to our staff. We have made those lines known 
to our contractor. There’s a very clear distinction between what I 
referred to in my opening statement as the TES funds, the Train-
ing and Employment Services funds— 

Chairwoman DAVIS. We will look— 
Mr. PALLASCH. I’m sorry? 
Chairwoman DAVIS. I am sorry. My time is running out, so I just 

wanted to clarify that I would look forward to your responses by 
the end of the next week to the questions that we have already 
asked. That would be helpful. And just be sure that we know that 
the standards that are being set are clear and that are being uti-
lized. 

The whole idea, of course, of the National Apprenticeship Act is 
to be sure that we are protecting the welfare of apprentices. And 
is that something that you have a clear understanding of? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Yes. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Okay. Thank you very much. I appreciate 

your responses and want to go on to the Ranking Member. And in 
this case Mr. Comer is going to be first. Thank you. 

Mr. COMER. Thank you, Madam Chairman, and good to have a 
fellow Kentuckian here today. You mentioned in your opening 
statement that 55 to 70 percent of European countries take advan-
tage of apprenticeships in the first step of their careers. Here in 
the U.S. that figure is much, much lower than that. It seems to me 
that for whatever reason there is a stigma in the United States at-
tached with apprenticeships versus going to the old route of going 
to get a regular 4-year bachelor’s degree in a regional university. 
What benefits do you see from youth apprenticeship programs that 
help them add value, you know, in the workplace versus a regular 
4-year bachelor’s degree? 
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Mr. PALLASCH. I believe that there is huge value in both youth 
apprenticeships or pre-apprenticeships and in the apprenticeship 
model in general. In the FY 2019 spending plan for the Office of 
the—or Office of Apprenticeship we’ve committed $42–1/2 million 
to just that, to explore and expand youth apprenticeships across 
the country. We’ve been very aggressive with the Registered Ap-
prenticeship Program. 

You indicated that there was a stigma, that there is a misconcep-
tion about the Registered program. Most folks think of it very 
much as a construction-only program. Construction does represent 
about 65 percent of the Registered program, but there’s an addi-
tional 35 percent in other industries. And what we are working 
with the Office of Apprenticeship to do is to identify those states 
who have expanded outside of the construction world to see if we 
can’t use those models and replicate them across the country. 

Mr. COMER. What can we do to change the minds of parents and 
some educators that apprenticeships is a better path for I would 
say most young Americans? Any time I go to a school or talk to 
parents or talk to different groups, you know, I tell the story that 
I am sure the majority of those of us in Congress hear from our 
employers every day is that their biggest challenge in business 
today is finding workers. They can grow their business, they can 
invest and make—invest additional capital, which is what we want 
to grow the economy. But the one thing holding them back more 
than anything is the hardship of finding skilled, qualified workers. 

But when you talk to students about their futures and you say, 
well, you know, you can go to college and you can get a 4-year de-
gree and have a lot of student loan debt and you may or may not 
have a lot of value in that degree when you graduate versus you 
can go and do apprenticeships and get certifications and you can, 
you know, through a lot of communities get through with little to 
no debt and you have immediate quality job offers. 

What can we do to change the stigma to help parents realize that 
this is, in many cases, a better opportunity to go the apprenticeship 
route and the certification route versus a regular traditional 4-year 
degree? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I appreciate your question because that’s one of 
the largest challenges we have at the Department of Labor is try-
ing to create, as I referenced earlier, this idea of multiple path-
ways, that there are any number of pathways that an individual 
can follow into the workforce, whether that’s an apprenticeship 
model, whether that’s a 2-year degree, whether that’s a certificate 
program, whether that’s a 4-year degree. That’s very much going 
to be based on the individual and the resources and the skills that 
they have, but we need to make sure that we are creating those 
opportunities, so should a high school student want to begin a pre- 
apprenticeship program even before graduating high school, we 
need to help to foster that. We need to allow them to pursue that 
if they’ve decided for one reason or another that a 4-year degree 
is not in their future and not something they’re interested in. 

We’ve got to make sure that they understand the benefits of the 
$70,000 starting salary that we talked about earlier and the 94 
percent retention rate. And share that with not just students, but 
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with their parents to say that there’s a viable path forward to fam-
ily-sustaining wages through any number of pathways. 

Mr. COMER. Well, I appreciate the work that the Trump adminis-
tration is doing in focusing on this and trying to develop more ap-
prenticeships. And really, we in Congress need to all work together 
in a unified voice to educate today’s parents and school administra-
tors that this is, in many cases, a better path to go for the future 
of those students. So I appreciate what you are doing and look for-
ward to working with you in the future. 

And, Madam Chair, I yield the balance of my time back. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. Ms. Jayapal. 
Ms. JAYAPAL. Thank you, Madam Chair. Apprenticeship pro-

grams are proven to help workers move into skilled middle-class 
jobs and we know that these programs work better than the alter-
native. In my home state of Washington these Registered Appren-
ticeship programs outperform nonunion apprenticeship programs 
across the board, including the inclusion and performance of 
women and people of color. But the Trump Department of Labor 
has proposed hasty and sweeping changes that lower the protec-
tions in place for these very successful apprenticeship programs. 

Mr. Pallasch, the bipartisan Western Governors Association 
issued a formal letter to the DOL in response to this proposal. 
Among many other objections, they expressed concerns that the 
Trump DOL’s proposal has, and I quote, ‘‘no strong requirements 
that employers abide by current regulations, including apprentice 
wage progressions and working conditions, program length, and 
equal employment opportunity requirements.’’ 

In two sentences, how do you respond to the association’s con-
cerns? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Thank you, Representative, for your question. 
Unfortunately, because we’re in Notice and Comment Rulemaking, 
I can’t respond to specific questions and specific issues within the 
rule. But what I can share with you is a commitment that we have 
to serve and to bring underrepresented populations into not just 
traditional, but nontraditional apprenticeship programs, as well. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. Madam Chair, I seek unanimous consent to enter 
the following reports into the record, both of which express similar 
concerns about the Trump DOL’s proposal. That is the Western 
Governors Association comments and the Attorney General of 
Washington comments regarding the apprenticeship programs. 

Chairwoman DAVIS. So ordered. 
Ms. JAYAPAL. Thank you. I also have concerns with the fact that 

DOL is not implementing Registered Apprenticeships according to 
the regulations currently in place. Right now states create affirma-
tive action plans for their apprenticeship programs, programs that 
DOL must then approve. 

Mr. Pallasch, how many of the 27 state apprenticeship agency 
plans have gotten review from your office and how many have been 
approved? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I apologize, I don’t have that information with me 
today, but I’m happy to provide that information to you. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. I would appreciate that. It seems like a very impor-
tant thing for the Assistant Secretary of Labor for Employment and 
Training to have. 
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It is my understanding that the DOL is understaffing the Reg-
istered Apprenticeship department, which is in charge of ensuring 
protections for Registered Apprenticeships. Instead, your depart-
ment has diverted resources to work on unregistered, nonunion in-
dustry apprenticeship programs even though these programs are 
unauthorized and unappropriated for. How many staff are dedi-
cated to oversight of the Equal Opportunity requirements? And 
how many staff would be needed to complete the reviews that your 
department is required to perform by the end of this year? 

Mr. PALLASCH. So the current staffing level, Representative, 
within Office of Apprenticeship is 122. The ceiling, the FTE ceiling, 
for that office is 141. Since I began with ETA back in July, I’ve 
been very aggressive not just with the Office of Apprenticeship, but 
with all the programs to ensure that we are backfilling any and all 
vacancies. So I can assure you, we are working aggressively to fill 
not only any vacancies within Office of Apprenticeship, but across 
ETA. 

With regards to your specific questions, as I mentioned earlier, 
there is a Division of Industry-Recognized Apprenticeship Program 
within the Office of Apprenticeship, which, I believe, has nine staff 
who part-time are working on the I–RAP program, part-time work-
ing on the Registered program. The rest of the staff within the Of-
fice of Apprenticeship are dedicated to the Registered Apprentice-
ship Program. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. And so the oversight of the Equal Opportunity re-
quirements, what is the total number there? You gave me a lot of 
numbers and I am trying to figure out which one answers my ques-
tion. 

Mr. PALLASCH. Understood. I don’t know that I have a specific 
staff breakdown for the EEO requirements, but I can certainly get 
that for you. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. Okay. And in terms of the oversight of the entire 
Registered Apprenticeship Program how many staff are dedicated 
to those activities? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, so if we work under our current onboard 
strength of 121 and we remove out partial staff from the Division 
of Industry-Recognized Apprenticeship Program, somewhere 
around 112, 115 would be dedicated specifically to the Registered 
program. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. And what exactly are you doing to conduct over-
sight of the entire Registered Apprenticeship system? 

Mr. PALLASCH. So within the Office of Apprenticeship, as you 
may know, at the state level there’s both Office of Apprenticeship 
Registered programs and then there are what are called state ap-
prenticeship agency programs. So in roughly half the states around 
the country ETA has a state director, an Office of Apprenticeship 
state director, who’s responsible for the Registered program within 
that state; responsible for working with employers; standing up 
programs; working on competency frameworks. And the other half 
of the country, that’s handled by the state through the state ap-
prenticeship agency. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. Okay. I just want to get in one question. I only 
have 5 seconds. Will you commit to providing to me and this com-
mittee in the next week a detailed explanation and plan for how 
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your department will comply with its responsibilities to conduct 
oversight of the Registered Apprenticeship system, including 
prompt review of all affirmative action plans? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I can commit that we will work with you on this 
issue. This appears to be of great importance to you, so I commit 
to working with you on that, yes. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. So within a week you will provide me with updated 
information and we can begin that conversation? 

Mr. PALLASCH. It wouldn’t be fair for me to—I don’t know the 
time that it will take us to pull that information together, but I 
certainly will work with you and your staff. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. Thank you, Mr. Pallasch. Yield back. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Mr. Guthrie. 
Mr. GUTHRIE. Thank you very much. Hey, it is great to have you 

here. It is great to have you here in Washington. I know you did, 
as I said before, a good job back home as executive director of Ken-
tucky’s Department of Labor and appreciate your public service. 

And I will start with like every day hardworking Americans 
search for good-paying jobs. Many Americans find a pathway to 
good-paying jobs through apprenticeship programs that provide 
real earn-and-learn opportunities that often turn into careers. For 
workers, apprenticeships are a chance to learn technical skills 
alongside seasoned industry professionals. 

That is why I helped introduce, along with many members of this 
committee, several members of this committee, the Partners Act, 
which will allow small and medium-sized businesses to join to-
gether to support apprenticeship programs. I am also currently 
working on a bill to create a Registered Apprenticeship Program to 
help address the shortage of educators across the country. 

So the questions for you, Mr. Secretary, we know that appren-
ticeships work for students and employers. Therefore, I strongly be-
lieve Congress must find ways to best facilitate the apprenticeship 
system. During your time serving as executive director of Ken-
tucky’s Department of Labor’s Office of Employment and Training, 
what feedback did you receive from employers participating in the 
Registered Apprenticeship system? And how are you using that in-
formation to improve apprenticeships broadly speaking? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Thank you very much for your question, Rep-
resentative Guthrie. Two of the major complaints that I heard 
while in Kentucky was the burden, the paperwork burden in the 
application process itself. And then the other issue that was con-
sistently raised with me was the idea of how do we transition from 
a time-based model to a competency-based model within the ap-
prenticeship program? 

Traditionally, the Registered Apprenticeship application was 
around 65 pages. Since coming to Washington, working with the 
Office of Apprenticeship we’ve reduced that down to 12 pages, so 
a 70 percent reduction in the size of the application. 

With regards to the transition from time-based competency to 
a—I’m sorry, from time-based models to a competency-based model 
we’ve reduced that time from around 90 days down to 14. What we 
were learning was that if an individual wanted to change a reg-
istered program from time-based to competency-based, they would 
essentially have to go back to the beginning and start over. And 
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what we’ve done is we’ve created a fast track that allows them to 
more easily do that. So that just creates more apprenticeable occu-
pations that are available for any employer to take advantage of. 

Mr. GUTHRIE. Okay. Thank you very much. And also, I know we 
are looking at criminal justice reform and it is important that when 
people have the opportunity to leave the justice system that they 
have opportunities before them. And so I know in your testimony 
you mentioned that the department is committed to supporting sec-
ond chances for those transitioning back into society from the 
criminal justice system. I believe it is important to support collabo-
ration among state leaders to create smooth transitions for these 
individuals, and Kentucky has already begun these efforts. 

Given your experiences, what have been the most successful 
methods for ensuring that these individuals are able to reintegrate 
into the workforce in their communities? And what can Congress 
do to support these efforts? 

Mr. PALLASCH. So one of the things that we were able to do in 
Kentucky was working with the warden of the North Point Prison 
in Lexington, and he allowed us, as the Employment and Training 
Administration, to come in and provide training, job training, work-
force training to the inmates while in the prison. This is an issue, 
as Ranking Member Smucker mentioned, we discussed with the 
folks up at the Chester State Correctional Facility earlier this 
month. 

Seeing how we can help get folks from either the Pennsylvania 
workforce system or the local workforce system into the prisons to 
begin working with the incarcerated population while they’re still 
in prison. So being as proactive as we can rather than waiting for 
them to achieve reentry, can we not work with them while they’re 
incarcerated? So that to me is one way that we can be far more 
proactive and far more effective is if we’re able to get in and work 
with the inmates in their facilities. 

Mr. GUTHRIE. How can Congress help with that? 
Mr. PALLASCH. So there’s— 
Mr. GUTHRIE. There is a lot of at state. There is a lot at state 

prisons, but there are Federal prisons, as well. 
Mr. PALLASCH. Yeah. So it’s a little bit trickier with the state and 

the Federal split. As you may know, with state prisons most of the 
inmates are somewhat local, whereas Federal prisons you may be 
coming from another state, you may be coming from the other side 
of the country. But with the state prisons it’s very much usually 
local individuals, so there’s a local tie to that community. And that 
local workforce board has a vested interest in making sure that 
those individuals, when they come out and reenter that local com-
munity, are prepared to work. 

So as with most of the workforce system, I think this is very 
much a local issue and a local-driven issue of how can local work-
force boards and state workforce boards work with state Offices of 
Correction to ensure that there’s a linkage between workforce 
training and inmates while in prison. 

Mr. GUTHRIE. Okay, thank you. My time just expired, so I appre-
ciate your answers and appreciate you being here. I yield back. 

Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. Ms. Bonamici. 
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Ms. BONAMICI. Thank you, Chairwoman Davis and Ranking 
Member Smucker, and thank you to our witness for being here. 
Thank you, also, to Mr. Guthrie for mentioning the Partners Act. 
I have enjoyed working with you on that. 

I have heard from many people across Oregon who have told me 
that Registered Apprenticeships have changed their lives for the 
past several years. I have led more than 100 of my colleagues in 
urging the Appropriations Committee to increase Federal invest-
ments for these programs. So I am extremely concerned about re-
ports showing that the department of Labor disregarded congres-
sional intent when spending these dollars. And I align myself with 
the remarks of Chairwoman Davis regarding our disappointment 
with receiving responses late last night and early this morning. I 
still have some questions. 

In a recent call with Committee Staff, the department admitted 
to using $1.1 million of funds appropriated for Registered Appren-
ticeships to support IRAPs. And this was confirmed by a Depart-
ment of Labor spokesperson in a November 6, 2019, article in 
Bloomberg Law. Chairwoman Davis, I request unanimous consent 
to enter this article into the record. 

Chairwoman DAVIS. So ordered. 
Ms. BONAMICI. Thank you. This suggests that the department 

knowingly violated the purpose statue which requires that agencies 
apply appropriations only to the purposes for which they were 
made. 

So, Assistant Secretary Pallasch, the department did use $1.1 
million for IRAPs that was appropriated for Registered Apprentice-
ships, is that correct? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Representative Bonamici, what happened was is 
there was a misapplication of that funding. As I mentioned— 

Ms. BONAMICI. So I want to reclaim my time and just ask is it 
correct that the department used $1.1 million for IRAPs that was 
appropriated for Registered Apprenticeships? 

Mr. PALLASCH. There was $1.1 million in funding misapplied to 
the TES account. 

Ms. BONAMICI. And was that amount that was misappropriated 
limited to $1.1 million? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Yes. 
Ms. BONAMICI. What is the total amount of money that the de-

partment has spent or obligated to be spent on IRAPs, and that in-
cludes grants, personnel, funding that was provided by incidental 
benefit? And just to clarify, I am not just talking about the $1.1 
million that was misused. What is the total amount of Department 
of Labor dollars that have been spent on IRAPs? 

Mr. PALLASCH. So, Representative, that’s a difficult number to 
come up with because of the nature of the program administration 
appropriation. There’s broad discretion for agency and agency di-
rection to use that PA funding, so it’s very difficult for us to 
disaggregate out the I–RAP from that program administration ac-
count because it serves not only the Office of Apprenticeship, but 
all of the ETA programs. 

Ms. BONAMICI. Well, I would submit, Mr. Assistant Secretary, 
that if it is—just because it is difficult doesn’t mean that you 
shouldn’t do it. And we need to know how much of that appro-
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priated funding has gone to IRAPs. It is my understanding that 
there is a separate office to create IRAPs. Is the department—with 
nine staff assigned. Is the department tracking all of the costs as-
sociated with creating IRAPs? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, Representative, it’s difficult from a budg-
etary standpoint, not from a programmatic standpoint. It’s difficult 
from a budgetary standpoint for the department or ETA to track 
spending within the program administration account because of the 
flexible nature of that account. 

Ms. BONAMICI. And, again, just because it is difficult doesn’t 
mean that it shouldn’t be done. And it is my understanding that 
the department has admitted to using PA funds to replace the mis-
appropriated money that was spent on IRAPs. Of that amount how 
much of the program administration, or PA, funds has the depart-
ment spent on IRAPs? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, if you’re asking how much of the program 
administration funds was used for the misapplied TES account, 
that’s the $1.1 million. 

Ms. BONAMICI. I am asking how much the department has spent 
of PA funds on IRAPs. 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, that’s a figure that budgetarily we just— 
we can’t disaggregate. 

Ms. BONAMICI. Has the department accounted for all of the ap-
propriated funds that were misused? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Yes. To my knowledge, the TES account has been 
made whole. 

Ms. BONAMICI. Thank you. I remain concerned about how the de-
partment has used funding that was appropriated by Congress for 
Registered Apprenticeship programs for IRAPs, and I hope we can 
get some more complete answers from you on the record. 

But there are a few initiatives created by the Obama administra-
tion and continued under this administration that have supported 
Registered Apprenticeships. For example, the Industry and Equity 
Intermediary Partnership supported more than 20,000 Registered 
Apprentices in Fiscal Year 2019 alone, including intermediaries 
that created new apprenticeship programs. 

So does providing funding to intermediaries help scale up and ex-
pand existing apprenticeship initiatives and increase the number of 
apprentices across the country? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Yes. We believe the use of intermediaries not only 
scales up apprentices, but it also helps us with the underrep-
resented populations that I referred to earlier, bringing more 
women into apprenticeships, more underrepresented populations. 

Ms. BONAMICI. Thank you. We have in Oregon, Oregon 
Tradeswomen which is doing a great job of diversifying the work-
force. And I just had a roundtable conversation with several ap-
prentices and they have very compelling stories. 

So, again, I will be submitting questions for the record to see if 
we can get more detailed answers on the questions that I asked. 
And I yield back the balance of my time. 

Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. Mr. Watkins. 
Mr. WATKINS. Thank you, ma’am. Sir, I often hear from employ-

ers that the most successful workforce development system is one 
that works well with the local education system. Part of integrating 
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these systems is encouraging students to be lifelong learners and 
expose them to multiple pathways for career success, such as ap-
prenticeship programs. However, we must also ensure that there is 
a better coordination among state agencies and the Federal agen-
cies working on all these issues in order to accomplish that goal. 

What work does ETA do to help states better coordinate with 
their employment-focused agencies, with their education agencies? 
And what are you doing to work with the U.S. Department of Edu-
cation to help achieve that goal? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Thank you, Representatives Watkins. This issue 
was of paramount concern to me while working in Kentucky. It was 
very challenging as the head of the Office of Employment and 
Training to administer a workforce program while I received guid-
ance from the Department of Labor that may have been incon-
sistent or even conflicting with guidance that was received by my 
fellow workforce partners from the Department of Education. 

So as soon as I arrived in Washington, one of the first things 
that I did was reach out to my colleagues at the Department of 
Education: the assistant secretary who handles their K through 12 
programs, the assistant secretary who handles their adult and ca-
reer technical ed, and the assistant secretary who handles voca-
tional rehab. And I shared with them, as well as the assistant sec-
retary at HHS, who handles the TANF program, and the assistant 
secretary at USDA, who handles the SNAP E&T, or the SNAP Em-
ployment and Training Program. And I shared with them that it’s 
imperative that the Federal community speak with one voice. 

To your point, if states are going to be able to take advantage 
of the flexibility, if states are going to be able to work across pro-
grams, then we as a Federal community, as the oversight commu-
nity, need to speak with one voice. And we need to empower states 
and locals to work together in education and workforce and voca-
tional rehab and adult education and community colleges to create 
a holistic approach to workforce at a local level. 

So that’s what I’m trying to facilitate is that cooperation amongst 
the Department of Education, USDA, HHS, and the Department of 
Labor. 

Mr. WATKINS. Thank you. Not a day goes by when I don’t hear 
about the skills gap between the 7 million unfilled jobs in our coun-
try. You mentioned in your testimony that the Department recently 
committed $100 million to your Closing the Skills Gap grant solici-
tation. You also mentioned that there were 238,000 new appren-
tices in Fiscal Year 2018 alone. 

How would you reconcile this growing number of apprentices 
with a skills gap that seems to be growing? And what reforms do 
we need to make to our workforce development system, including 
apprenticeships, in order to meet this need? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Thank you. Yes, in addition to the $100 million 
for the Closing the Skills Gap, there was an additional $183 million 
for scaling of apprenticeships. So the department has been very 
committed to trying to close that skills gap while, at the same time, 
continuing to aggressively push the Registered program. 

As I mentioned, there’s not only 250,000 new apprentices in 
2019, but there’s 3,000 new Registered Apprenticeship programs in 
2018. So the program continues to grow as we are simultaneously 
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working to close that skills gap. And that’s probably the biggest 
challenge facing the department right now is we hear about earn- 
and-learn and we hear about lifelong learning and stackable cre-
dentials. 

How is ETA able to facilitate so that state and local workforce 
boards can address the skills gap that exists in their local area? 
They have the labor market information. They know where jobs are 
going in their local communities. How do we provide them the sup-
port so that they can address those skills gaps? 

Mr. WATKINS. I want to return to a statistic you mentioned that 
55 to 70 percent of youth in a number of European countries take 
advantage of apprenticeships as a first step in their career. Here 
in the United States it seems that there’s a stigma attached to pur-
suing any route other than a bachelor’s degree. For some reason we 
have come to think that anyone who does not go down this path 
is less valuable of a member to society. I believe that part of chang-
ing that dehumanizing and discriminatory mindset is exposing 
youth to alternative career paths early on in life. 

What benefits do you see from programs like youth apprentice-
ships that show these young people the value of other forms of 
workforce development? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Thank you. I think that early exposure to a pre- 
apprenticeship program or any type of job skills, job training, job 
education program that allows an individual as they’re maturing 
through school and shortly after school to identify a career pathway 
that works for them. That’s really what we’re after. 

As I mentioned, $42 million in the Office of Apprenticeship’s 
budget in FY ’19 is dedicated to just that: youth apprentices. How 
do we grow those youth apprentices? 

Also within the Office of Apprenticeship we’re trying to expand 
the scope of the Registered programs. I mentioned earlier that 
there’s a stigma that Registered Apprentices are simply construc-
tion workers. We know, for example, that— 

Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. Mr. Pallasch, I am sorry, I just 
have to intervene because the gentleman’s time is up, but we’d like 
to get back to that. Okay? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Thank you. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Mr. Norcross. 
Mr. NORCROSS. Thank you. Appreciate it. Standards count, we 

understand that. And certainly, when we look at the Registered 
Apprenticeship programs, and you have mentioned it several times 
now, people think of the trades which have been around for almost 
100 years. It is a proven way of educating. And a pre-apprentice 
program in high school is what most people in this room absolutely 
know, it is called shop. They are taught firsthand in high school; 
been doing it since you went to school and I went to school. But 
you talked about that successful program and you compared it to 
the European model, and we have looked at that. 

The European model outside of the construction program is 
where they excel. The construction programs in this country are 
equal to any in the world. And, in fact, the Taft-Hartley programs 
in this country are not funded by government virtually at all. They 
are all self-funded. They have graduation rates at approximately 90 
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percent-plus versus those who are non-Taft-Hartley, which are less 
than 40 percent. 

So when we look at graduation rates of apprenticeship programs 
I think it is a great indicator of whether that program actually 
works. 

The point I am trying to make here is the construction industry 
is one that works extremely well, costs the government virtually 
nothing for the Taft-Hartley plans. Why would you want to inter-
ject a non-Registered program into something that works so well? 
Why wouldn’t you exclude those construction industries that have 
worked for close to a hundred years? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Representative Norcross, again, I appreciate your 
question. I can’t comment specifically on the IRAP rule because it’s 
in Notice and Comment Rulemaking. 

Mr. NORCROSS. I am not asking about the rule. Why would you 
want to change a program that has worked for a hundred years, 
that continues to work today? Forget the rule. 

Mr. PALLASCH. So to answer your question, I don’t want to 
change the Registered program. I want to enhance the Registered 
program. 

As you indicated, the construction—and as I indicated earlier, 
construction represents 65 percent of the Registered program. So 
how can we grow the Registered program in other industries? 
That’s what we’re asking. 

Mr. NORCROSS. That is what I want to hear, outside of the indus-
tries. 

Mr. PALLASCH. Correct. 
Mr. NORCROSS. Because this is when it works. I spoke to you ear-

lier, I went to that other 4-year school. I went to the apprentice-
ship. I have here letters from apprentices and journeymen that I 
would like to enter into the record with unanimous consent. 

Chairwoman DAVIS. So ordered. 
Mr. NORCROSS. That they are talking about those standards and 

how well they work. So, as you know, the construction industry is 
a transient where the work is. We follow it. You don’t want some-
body on the West Coast teaching one set of standards and some-
body on the East Coast the other. This is a program that works. 

And you know what? When you talk about spending $42 million, 
there is—you don’t have to spend it in that industry. 

So what I want to leave us with is that the IRAP proposals do 
not follow the model that works, where the apprentices are given 
incremental increases in wages as their skills expand. That is 
something that they love in the industry. They know as they come 
in as a first-year apprentice that second year, as their skills im-
prove, their wages will improve. Yet, in the I–RAP program, that 
is not involved in it. 

Why, without commenting on the rule, would you want not the 
apprentices to know what they are going to make over the course 
of their apprenticeship? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Representative, there’s certain hallmarks that we 
would look for in any apprenticeship program, whether a Reg-
istered Apprenticeship Program or an un-Registered Apprentice-
ship Program. And at the crux of that is the skill-based learning, 
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the credential, the mentoring that exists within an apprenticeship 
program. Again, whether— 

Mr. NORCROSS. So why wouldn’t you include wages? 
Mr. PALLASCH. Pardon me? 
Mr. NORCROSS. Why wouldn’t you include wages for those years 

of the apprenticeship? Why are you excluding that? Why would you 
not want them to know that? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, under advice of our attorneys, I can’t com-
ment on the rule. 

Mr. NORCROSS. I am not asking about the IRAP rules. In an ap-
prenticeship program, wouldn’t you want the apprentices to know 
that with their skills increasing, their wages would increase? 

Mr. PALLASCH. So that exists within the Registered program 
today. 

Mr. NORCROSS. So you approve of that and you think that is a 
good idea? 

Mr. PALLASCH. As I mentioned earlier, yeah, my responsibility is 
to grow apprentices in any and all models. 

Mr. NORCROSS. Do you think having wage increases as part of 
those programs is a good idea or a bad idea? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I think the Registered model is a good model and 
every— 

Mr. NORCROSS. Will you answer the question, please, with all 
due respect? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I don’t think it’s appropriate given the Notice and 
Comment Rulemaking for me to weigh in on— 

Mr. NORCROSS. I was not asking about the rulemaking. 
Also, do you look at graduation rates of programs that say they 

are more successful or less successful? Do you have any standard 
when it comes to graduation rates? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Graduation rates form Registered programs? 
Mr. NORCROSS. Yes. 
Mr. PALLASCH. Do we look at the graduation rates? 
Mr. NORCROSS. Yes. 
Mr. PALLASCH. Yes. So some of the measures that we look at are 

successful completion and earning the credential, yes. 
Mr. NORCROSS. Do you make that information public? 
Mr. PALLASCH. Yes. 
Mr. NORCROSS. So every apprenticeship program reports back to 

you, those 23,000, to let you know what the graduation rates are? 
Mr. PALLASCH. They—we track the number of credentials at-

tained. 
Mr. NORCROSS. Graduation rates. I defer back. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. The gentleman’s time is up. 
Mr. NORCROSS. I would like the answer to my question submitted 

to me, graduation rates of the 23,000 programs. I yield back. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. Next is Mr. Grothman. 
Mr. GROTHMAN. Thank you. First of all, I think we have an obvi-

ous problem here in that we don’t have enough people getting in-
volved in these apprenticeship programs, what I will call skills- 
based education. Part of it is attitude appearance. A lot of it, I 
think, is, quite frankly, bad advice from school counselors. 

Do you have any general suggestions—and as a result, we have 
way too many people getting degrees that are not of value to them 
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or starting on a path to degrees that aren’t going to be valuable 
to them and they drop out. And in addition to getting a degree that 
is not increasing their earning potential, a lot—frequently they 
have a lot of student debt to boot. 

What can we do to get around these attitude problems, get 
around sometimes bad advice people are getting from their schools? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Representative, I thank you for your question. As 
I mentioned earlier, I think the way that I can address that or at 
least start to deal with that issue is by working with the Depart-
ment of Education. Working with our elementary and secondary 
education office that’s responsible for K through 12 education 
across the country and making sure that they understand the vital 
role that they play in workforce. And when I talk about workforce, 
I talk about the broader workforce, not just ETA’s workforce, but 
the broader workforce. And how does the education system play 
into that? How are they preparing students upon graduation to 
enter the workforce? 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Can we specifically talk about salary or wage 
compensation nor number of job openings? Is that something you 
could make available to the public? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Absolutely. And we’ve talked not only about the 
7.1 million open jobs, but the other number that keeps me awake 
at night are the 34 million Americans who aren’t part of the labor 
force. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Okay. 
Mr. PALLASCH. Not just the unemployment rate, but the forgot-

ten men and women of the workforce. 
Mr. GROTHMAN. We have also had even people in this committee 

talk about getting a college degree like it is somehow superior to 
getting an apprenticeship. And from what I can see, there is a lot 
more necessity for maintenance people, for people in manufac-
turing. So it kind of offends me when people imply like somehow 
they have accomplished something better than apprenticeship. And 
we have people talk that way here. 

Is there anything specific we can do to prevent that attitude from 
spreading, I mean, given that we do have people, including con-
gressmen, who kind of talk that way? Can you—do you have any 
other suggestions how we can change the attitude? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, I think hearings such as this where we 
shine a spotlight on the success of the apprenticeship model and 
what it means. And when we talk about 94 percent retention rate 
and we talk about $70,000 starting salary, those are real-world 
numbers. And that does not include the assumption of any debt, so 
individuals who are entering the workforce through an apprentice-
ship program, $70,000 debt-free. We need to make sure that indi-
viduals understand that apprenticeship is a viable option, that it 
is one of those multiple pathways that we talked about. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Okay. Right now there is some restrictions to 
employment, age-based restrictions on ability to use certain equip-
ment, which maybe delays people entries into these fields. Do you 
have any plans to look into that or see whether some of these re-
strictions are perhaps too extreme and perhaps we could get people 
working in a manufacturing setting at a younger age? 
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Mr. PALLASCH. I’m not familiar with the specific restriction you 
talk about. I’m not sure if that’s at the state or the Federal level, 
but I’m happy to work with you or your staff to look into that issue. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Okay. I yield the remainder of my time. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. Thank you for yielding. Mr. 

Levin. 
Mr. LEVIN. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. So, Assistant Sec-

retary Pallasch, the data you were referring to, 70 percent or 94 
percent employed, that is Registered Apprenticeship data, right? 

Mr. PALLASCH. That’s correct. 
Mr. LEVIN. Seventy thousand dollars a year, Registered Appren-

ticeship data, right? 
Mr. PALLASCH. Correct. 
Mr. LEVIN. Growing fast, Registered Apprenticeships? 
Mr. PALLASCH. Correct. 
Mr. LEVIN. Unbelievable data from the department, huge suc-

cess? 
Mr. PALLASCH. Correct. 
Mr. LEVIN. All right. So let us talk about this other enterprise 

you have going on. 
In a letter to the committee this past July, the department stated 

that IRAPs may receive ‘‘incidental benefit’’ from funds appro-
priated solely for Registered Apprenticeships. Will you please ex-
plain to the committee how the department is justifying the use of 
RA funds on the premise that this is permissible if it provides inci-
dental benefit to IRAPs? And please explain the Solicitor’s role in 
determining what constitutes an incidental benefit. 

Mr. PALLASCH. Thank you very much for your question, Rep-
resentative Levin. So this was one of the issues that we attempted 
to address in the letter that we delivered earlier today. 

Mr. LEVIN. Yes, so if you could just quickly explain it in simple 
terms, that is the point of the hearing. 

Mr. PALLASCH. Understood. Yes, and the overarching doctrine 
that applies is the necessary expense doctrine that talks about any 
expense that is reasonably related to accomplish the stated purpose 
of the appropriation. Now, within that, there is an incidental ben-
efit clause that says if another program were to receive an inci-
dental benefit, that would be allowed. In an abundance— 

Mr. LEVIN. So let me just ask you, did the Solicitor’s Office tell 
the department, tell ETA, that you can use Registered Apprentice-
ship funds if it can be shown that there is incidental benefit to 
IRAPs? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Not to my knowledge. 
Mr. LEVIN. They didn’t do that? 
Mr. PALLASCH. Not to my knowledge. So, again, the controlling 

legal— 
Mr. LEVIN. Well, the information that has been made available 

to the committee says they did precisely that. 
Mr. PALLASCH. The controlling legal document is the necessary 

expense rule. Within the necessary expense rule there is an inci-
dental benefit that is allowed. 

Mr. LEVIN. And the Solicitor’s Office didn’t give you this informa-
tion? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Give me—I’m sorry, give me what information? 
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Mr. LEVIN. My question to you is whether the Solicitor’s Office 
told the department or ETA that you can use Registered Appren-
ticeship funds if it can be shown that there are incidental benefits 
to IRAPs. It is a simple yes or no question. 

Mr. PALLASCH. I’m not familiar with that. 
Mr. LEVIN. Is the administration saying that as long as the 

money promotes both Registered Apprenticeships and IRAPs, ap-
propriated funds can be used for IRAPs? 

Mr. PALLASCH. When you say ‘‘appropriated funds,’’ are you talk-
ing about TES appropriated funds or PA? 

Mr. LEVIN. That is the only funds you have, sir, the funds we ap-
propriate for your department. 

Mr. PALLASCH. We also have program administration funds, or 
PA funds, which would be allowed to be used for both Registered 
and any industry-recognized work program. 

Mr. LEVIN. So you are saying that the program administration 
funds can be used without limit for IRAPs? 

Mr. PALLASCH. It is my understanding that after talking with 
our departmental budget center and the Office of the Solicitor and 
the appropriations attorneys, yes, there’s broad— 

Mr. LEVIN. And how much of those program administration 
funds have you used for IRAPs? 

Mr. PALLASCH. As I discussed earlier, that’s a number that we 
can’t disaggregate. We’re not able to— 

Mr. LEVIN. What did you think you would be asked, sir, when 
you came here today? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Oh— 
Mr. LEVIN. What is going on where there has been misappro-

priated funds, where the Secretary repeatedly came here and he 
said he would not use RA funds for IRAPs, and now we found out 
that was not true, and that you have been using our appropriated 
funds for IRAPs? What do you think the topic of conversation 
would be here, sir? 

Mr. PALLASCH. We thought that this would be a topic of con-
versation. 

Mr. LEVIN. And you are not prepared to give us the basic data 
on the funds expended? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again— 
Mr. LEVIN. I used to work—I used to run a state department in 

Michigan that only used your funds along with some funds from 
other Federal—you know, I ran the workforce system in Michigan. 
And I would not have dared to come to a hearing unprepared to 
explain the expenditure of funds. 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, I’m prepared to explain the expenditures 
of TES, Training and Employment Services, funding as that was 
the subject of the request from Congress. 

Mr. LEVIN. I am asking you about program administration funds 
right now. 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, program administration funds, as I men-
tioned, there’s broad discretion for the agency. 

Mr. LEVIN. Too complicated, too hard to say how much have been 
used for IRAPs. 

Mr. PALLASCH. Yeah, as I’m told by our departmental budget 
center, it’s—I don’t want to say impossible. It is extremely difficult 
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to disaggregate the funding because program administration fund-
ing is used for all ETA programs. 

Mr. LEVIN. Right. My time is limited. Under the legal theory that 
apparently was proffered by the Solicitor’s Office at DOL, would it 
not be the case that if Federal funds were appropriated for wom-
en’s health, say, that they could also be used for abortion services 
on the grounds that they are expanding opportunities to receive 
services related to women’s health? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I’m— 
Mr. LEVIN. That would seem logical, wouldn’t it? 
Mr. PALLASCH. I’m not familiar with the instance you’re referring 

to, so I’m not comfortable— 
Mr. LEVIN. I just told you what the instance is. 
Mr. PALLASCH. Again, that’s not my area of expertise. I wouldn’t 

be comfortable commenting on whether that’s an appropriate use 
or not. 

Mr. LEVIN. All right. Well, sir, my time has expired. I am ex-
tremely concerned about this department creating a new program 
for which we explicitly told you we are not appropriating funds and 
you are using funds made for—you are using funds for programs 
that you have proudly told us are extremely successful, are growing 
fast, lead to real middle class jobs for Americans, on your own 
unproven theory. 

Chairwoman DAVIS. Mr. Levin, I’m sorry, your time is up. 
Mr. LEVIN. Thank you. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. 
Mr. LEVIN. I yield back. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. Mr. Takano. 
Mr. TAKANO. Thank you, Chairwoman Davis, for this critical 

hearing on the Department of Labor’s improper—improper—han-
dling of the Registered Apprenticeship Program and the money ap-
propriated by Congress. 

Mr. Pallasch, it is my understanding that DOL allowed a con-
tractor to use Registered Apprenticeship funds to create a group 
called Apprenticeship Powered by Industry, known as API. Addi-
tionally, one of its three stated goals was to ‘‘support the establish-
ment of the I–RAP model.’’ It is also my understanding that this 
API initiative was also used for recruiting and developing potential 
I–RAP accreditors, or SREs, despite DOL telling this committee 
that they have not convened any meetings or working groups on 
IRAPS. 

My first question to you, was API created with Registered Ap-
prenticeship funds? And was it a major part of this initiative to 
support IRAPs? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Thank you for your question, Representative. Just 
so we’re clear, the committee that you’re referring to both existed 
and was disbanded prior to my joining the Department of Labor, 
so I cannot speak definitively to how the committee came to be and 
what their work exactly was. 

Mr. TAKANO. It is really difficult to hold accountable a depart-
ment that sends this committee people who weren’t there when 
these committees were formed or disbanded and they can’t answer 
questions. It is very frustrating. Well, so you can’t answer the ques-
tion because you weren’t there. 
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This includes finding programs to become IRAPs and organiza-
tions also to apply to become SREs. And was this all done using 
Registered Apprenticeship money? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, Representative, any— 
Mr. TAKANO. You can’t answer the question because you weren’t 

there. 
Mr. PALLASCH. So any money that was misapplied to the TES ac-

count, or the Training and Employment Services account, was dis-
covered in the contractual review that we discussed earlier in the 
letter I provided. And all of that funding was appropriately charged 
to the program administration account. 

Mr. TAKANO. Well, let me just ask you the question again. Find-
ing programs to become IRAPs and organizations also to apply to 
become SREs, was this done using Registered Apprenticeship 
money? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, any funds there were misapplied from the 
TES account were appropriately charged against the program ad-
ministration account, and that was done through a working group 
with career and noncareer staff from the Solicitor’s Office, the de-
partmental budget center, the Office of Apprenticeship, and the 
ETA front office. So that working group, a very capable working 
group, sat down and went deliverable by deliverable within those 
three contracts and anything that was attributable to the Industry- 
Recognized Apprenticeship Program was appropriately paid for out 
of the program administration account. 

Mr. TAKANO. Well, Assistant Secretary Pallasch, are you aware 
that the committee first requested information in February regard-
ing the department’s handling of apprenticeship funding? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I am. 
Mr. TAKANO. Are you also aware that those requests were reiter-

ated multiple times in public hearings, letters, and staff-level brief-
ings over the last 9 months? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I am. 
Mr. TAKANO. And is it your testimony today that this information 

was not available until 9:30 p.m. last night before this hearing? 
Mr. PALLASCH. I was—Representative, I was attempting to, upon 

my arrival, to address some of these issues. I believe there was 
three briefings that I attended with Committee—or Subcommittee 
Staff to try to better understand those issues, better understand 
their concerns. And as I mentioned, there was an exhaustive re-
view done, that contract review was very exhaustive, to ensure that 
we were identifying the appropriate funding amount and the appro-
priate appropriation to charge those funds against. So it was a 
complex issue. 

Mr. TAKANO. Well, in fact, the department finally sent a partial 
response to this committee at 9:30 last night. Are you aware of any 
internal policies or practices in which the Department of Labor col-
lects information requested by Congress, but decides to withhold 
that information in order to impede congressional oversight? 

Mr. PALLASCH. No, I am not aware of such a process. 
Mr. TAKANO. You are not aware of that, okay. Do you agree that 

the department’s decision to provide long-requested information to 
the committee roughly 15 hours before this hearing makes it hard-
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er for the committee to conduct proper oversight on behalf of the 
American taxpayers? 

Mr. PALLASCH. It was important for us to deliver the requested 
information as accurately and completely as we could, and, unfor-
tunately, that finalized with us delivering that to you late last 
night. 

Mr. TAKANO. Well, and you already answered, yes, you were 
aware of the many, many times that we have requested this over 
several months. And yet, it is delivered 15 hours before. It is the 
intent of DOL to impede congressional oversight and authority? 

Mr. PALLASCH. No, it is not. 
Mr. TAKANO. Well, from where I sit it is increasingly evident that 

the Department of Labor intentionally directed funds that Con-
gress intended for the Registered Apprenticeship Program towards 
an untested program called IRAPs after explicitly telling Congress 
the opposite. This is unacceptable, Mr. Assistant Secretary. 

Thank you and I yield back. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. Thank you. Your time is up. I 

now turn to the Ranking Member of the committee, Dr. Foxx. 
If it is the wish of the committee, we will go on to Ms. Adams 

at this time. 
Ms. ADAMS. Thank you, Chairwoman Davis and Ranking Mem-

ber Smucker, for convening the hearing. And thank you, Mr. Sec-
retary, for being here. I want to touch on a couple of items that 
my colleagues have addressed already as it relates to the Depart-
ment of Labor’s adherence to Federal law. 

As you may know, my home state of North Carolina has a state 
apprenticeship agency. The National Apprenticeship Act stipulates 
that the Department of Labor engage with state apprenticeship 
agencies when formulating and promoting labor standards. And 
given the department’s new I–RAP rule implicates this law, how 
and when did you engage with state apprenticeship agencies in this 
formation? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, Representative Adams, I appreciate your 
question, but the IRAP rule is in open Notice and Comment Rule-
making, so I’m unable to comment on the rule itself. 

During that Notice and Comment Rulemaking I would inform 
you that we received over 324,000 comments from states, from 
trade organizations, from business associations, from interested 
members of the public, which is most comments that the depart-
ment—or that ETA has ever received on a rule. 

Ms. ADAMS. Okay. So you can’t—I am not really asking about the 
rule itself, but the formation of the rule. And so the department is 
currently using money to develop IRAPs and has staff in an I–RAP 
office. So these actions and questions are within the scope of the 
committee’s investigation of the department’s misuse of appro-
priated funds. But you don’t have any—I mean, I don’t want you 
to comment about the proposed rule, but the formation of it. 

Mr. PALLASCH. So the formation of the division of the Industry- 
Recognized Apprenticeship Program Office within the Office of Ap-
prenticeship was done in consultation with the department’s Solici-
tor’s Office and the departmental budget center. So there were no 
appropriations issues with the creation of that office. 
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Ms. ADAMS. Okay. So it is my understanding that you informed 
the staff from the House and the Senate committees that the De-
partment of Labor has taken steps to streamline the registration 
process for Registered Apprenticeships to make it easier for em-
ployers to participate in the system, but those actions have not 
been implemented because all of the work on Registered Appren-
ticeship are on hold to create the IRAP system. It that is not actu-
ally the case will you commit that this streamlined registration 
process will be submitted to the Office of Management and Budget 
for official review by the end of this month? Can you commit to 
that? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Representative Adams, I want to make sure that 
we’re clear. The work on the Registered program not only has con-
tinued, but has been more aggressive than at any point in history. 
So simply, while we’re going through the IRAP Notice and Com-
ment Rulemaking, the Registered program is continuing to run, it’s 
continuing to operate, we’re continuing to making improvements to 
it and make it more efficient. 

Ms. ADAMS. So what about my question about the end of the 
month? Are you able to submit an official review? 

Mr. PALLASCH. What—I’m sorry, I wasn’t following? 
Ms. ADAMS. Well, you— 
Mr. PALLASCH. What specifically are you asking us to produce? 
Ms. ADAMS. So you said that—I wanted to know if you could 

make a commitment that the registration process will be submitted 
to the Office of Management and Budget for review by the end of 
the month. 

Mr. PALLASCH. Are you talking about— 
Ms. ADAMS. Have you reviewed it? Have they reviewed it? 
Mr. PALLASCH. The streamlined application process for the Reg-

istered program that I referenced earlier? 
Ms. ADAMS. Yes. Has it been reviewed? 
Mr. PALLASCH. I— 
Ms. ADAMS. So you can’t commit. Okay, well, let me move on. 
One of the few quarrels that I have with our Registered Appren-

ticeships is the lack of diversity, particularly gender diversity. And 
the last figure I saw was that only 8 percent of all Registered Ap-
prentices are women. So what is the department doing to address 
this gap? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Representative Adams, that’s a huge concern of 
mine. I’ve been working with the Women’s Bureau within the De-
partment of Labor. I spoke at their Women and Apprenticeship 
event earlier this month. One of the things that we are trying very 
hard to do through our intermediary contracts is improve not only 
diversity, but make sure that underrepresented populations are 
present in Registered Apprenticeship programs going forward. So 
we are very committed to that. 

Ms. ADAMS. Okay. So you are taking steps to address it? 
Mr. PALLASCH. Absolutely. 
Ms. ADAMS. Okay. Can you specifically say, other than you said 

you made some presentations, what tangible kinds of things are 
you doing? 

Mr. PALLASCH. So a number of those organizations, those inter-
mediaries that I talked about, are working specifically with under-
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represented populations. Some are working with women in trades. 
I’m happy to provide a breakdown of each of those contracts and 
the targeted deliverables within those. But those contracts very 
much speak to diversity and growing the Registered program. 

Ms. ADAMS. Well, thank you very much for your responses. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. 
Ms. ADAMS. My office can probably help you with some of that. 

Thank you very much. I yield back. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. I now turn to the Ranking Mem-

ber, Dr. Foxx. 
Mrs. FOXX. Thank you, Madam Chairman. Mr. Pallasch, I have 

some questions to begin with and I would appreciate it if you could 
answer them as quickly as possible. 

You have said that there were misspent funds on the I–RAP pro-
gram, is that correct? 

Mr. PALLASCH. There were misapplied funds, yes. 
Mrs. FOXX. You are asserting today that you believe the review 

conducted to determine the amount of misspent funds was thor-
ough and erred on the side of being overly inclusive of any funds 
spent on the program that should not have been, correct? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Correct. 
Mrs. FOXX. Are you telling us today that the accounting issues 

with the spending have been addressed? 
Mr. PALLASCH. Yes. 
Mrs. FOXX. And that means that any funds paid for out of the 

wrong account have been corrected? 
Mr. PALLASCH. That is correct. 
Mrs. FOXX. In fact, I think you said that about four times. Mr. 

Pallasch, given all of this and your testimony, can you assure us 
that we will not see this happen again under your watch and that 
you have put in place the appropriate checks to ensure it will not 
happen again? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Representative Foxx, I can. One of the things that 
we did was actually modify all three of the contracts in question 
and share those modifications with the contractors to alert them 
that there were to be no I–RAP deliverables under any of those 
contracts unless additional PA, or program administration, funding 
was added to those contracts. In addition, I’ve asked the depart-
ment’s chief procurement officer to take a look at the contract ad-
ministration and the policies and procedures in place to make sure 
that they’re as robust as need to be. 

And then, in addition, I’ve also asked the Inspector General in 
addition to Congress’ request that they look into the ADA violation, 
I’ve asked the Inspector General to look into the procedures, the 
policies, exactly how we got to where we are, so that I can assure 
you that going forward that we won’t find ourselves in this situa-
tion again. 

Mrs. FOXX. Mr. Pallasch, why were IRAPs created? What are you 
doing to address some of those issues in the Registered Apprentice-
ship space? And to be clear, are you sure you are properly spending 
the available Federal funds on these activities? 

Mr. PALLASCH. So the I–RAP program is an outgrowth of both 
the Task Force on Apprenticeship and the executive order signed 
by the President. And what the department is trying to do is 
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through the Notice and Comment Rulemaking with the Notice of 
Proposed Rulemaking is create an additional pathway that would 
allow individuals to enter the apprenticeship model. So that’s very 
much what we are focused on with the I–RAP rule. 

Mrs. FOXX. And you said earlier you are making sure the money 
is being spent correctly? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Yes. 
Mrs. FOXX. Okay. How many contracts do you currently have 

working on apprenticeships? 
Mr. PALLASCH. I believe there are 27 contracts in one capacity or 

another that are working towards apprenticeships. 
Mrs. FOXX. Is any of that work related to IRAPs? 
Mr. PALLASCH. Any work that is related to IRAPs will be appro-

priately paid for out of the program administration account. 
Mrs. FOXX. Who oversees the accounting of that work and en-

sures the contractor not has to do work that would be inconsistent 
with the funding appropriated? 

Mr. PALLASCH. So that’s the program office, the Office of Appren-
ticeship, and what’s called the contracting officer’s representative, 
or the COR. 

Mrs. FOXX. With the backup of the IG, as I understood you say 
earlier? 

Mr. PALLASCH. We’re asking the IG to look into the policies and 
procedures to make sure that they’re as robust as needed. 

Mrs. FOXX. Have you included other safeguards to ensure the 
contractors will spend funds only on allowable expenses moving for-
ward? 

Mr. PALLASCH. As I mentioned earlier, those contract modifica-
tions are a very clear message to our contractors that there is to 
be no additional Industry-Recognized Apprenticeship Program work 
on any of those contracts if and until they are notified that addi-
tional appropriate funding is added to their contract. 

Mrs. FOXX. Now, Mr. Pallasch, this hearing is about apprentice-
ships, but while you are here I want to ask about the Job Corps 
program. This is a program that has a noble goal, but has fallen 
woefully short of expectations and hopes. This committee has had 
several hearings on the program, looking at implementation and 
safety of the program. In fact, the DOL IG just released its Man-
agement Challenges and Job Corps’ safety was chief among those 
concerns. There is a lot that needs to be done in that program if 
it is ever going to achieve that noble goal. 

My question to you is whether your office is working on these 
issues. And if so, when can you come and brief us on these efforts? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Yes, we are. One of the primary deputies within 
my office is dedicated entirely to the Job Corps program, so he’s 
been on board with the department for over 2–1/2 years and been 
focused solely on Job Corps. And a significant amount of his time 
has been focused on this security and safety issue. 

There was a comprehensive safety and security plan that was 
adopted by the department in March of this year. There’s been any 
number of security enhancements that have taken place. I believe 
that the funding is around $55 million. 

So we have worked very closely with the IG to address the con-
cerns that they have in their Management Challenges Report to 
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make sure. They had a report last year that had three rec-
ommendations. We have closed all three of those recommendations 
with the IG. So we work very closely with the IG when they come 
to us with issues or concerns related to the safety of our students. 

Mrs. FOXX. Madam Chairman, I think we are owed about 50 sec-
onds. I would like to take the remainder of that time to give Mr. 
Pallasch the time to clear the record about any other questions you 
have received today. Are there any answers from earlier today that 
you would like to expand upon at this time? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I appreciate that, Chairwoman Foxx. One of the 
complicating issues is this idea of program administration. And I 
understand the frustration from some of the members that we’re 
not able to articulate exactly how much money is spent under the 
program administration account. A large part of that has to do 
with the fact that staff, who are funded out of the program admin-
istration account, do not track their activities within that account. 

So we have staff who work on any number of programs, paid for 
out of the program administration account. So if we’re asked to at-
tribute some percentage of that program administration to a spe-
cific activity, we simply can’t do it because that’s not the way the 
time and attendance system works. 

So I want to be clear that we have— 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you, Mr. Pallasch. 
Mr. PALLASCH. Thank you. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Yeah, thank you. 
Mrs. FOXX. Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Mr. Trone. 
Mr. TRONE. Thank you, Chairman Davis and Ranking Member 

Foxx, for holding this important hearing. 
Registered Apprenticeships are by far America’s most successful 

workforce training program, delivering real results, both workers 
and employers. On a bipartisan basis, Congress has consistently 
provided for the expansion of Registered Apprenticeships. Unfortu-
nately, rather than doing that, the Trump administration has im-
properly shifted funding from Registered Apprenticeships to start 
an entirely new program, the Trump-initiated, Industry-Recognized 
Apprenticeship, IRAP, Program, and then misled Congress as to 
what they are doing. 

I am concerned that the DOL isn’t sufficiently carrying out its 
statutory requirements to safeguard the welfare of apprenticeships 
within the Registered Apprenticeship system. Can you explain why 
the DOL guidance on apprentice to journeyman worker ratios was 
pulled down in last December of last year and has yet to be re-
placed? 

Mr. PALLASCH. So, Representative Trone, I appreciate the ques-
tion. That’s one of the issues that I’m working with the Office of 
Apprenticeship on. As I mentioned earlier, there are a number of 
initiatives that I’m working with that office on to try to improve 
the efficiency and the efficacy of the Registered program. And that 
ratio circular is one of those specific issues. 

Mr. TRONE. One second, let me back up. It is 11 months. 
Mr. PALLASCH. Understood. I was not at the department when it 

came down, but shortly after I joined in July, it was brought to my 
attention as something that we needed to address. 
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Mr. TRONE. Okay. Well, sooner versus later. I would also be in-
terested to hear your plans for apprenticeship complaints, the com-
plaint form that expires in January. I saw a notice was filed in the 
Federal Register soliciting comments on this form, but it is, again, 
already mid-November. And why is there such a delay in starting 
this process? And I am concerned the deadline—given there is 
about a 60-day comment period, can you confirm when that form 
will be complete and renewed, will it be done by January 31, 2020? 

Mr. PALLASCH. We are aware of that deadline and we are work-
ing diligently to meet that deadline. 

Mr. TRONE. Okay. We will count on that. Thank you. 
I would like a detailed explanation and plan on how these regu-

lations can be fully implemented and approved in the coming 
weeks. And we would like a clear answer on why the guidance was 
pulled down and the complaint form was not addressed in a timely 
manner. If you could put something to committee in writing, that 
would be great. Could you get something back in the next week or 
so? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I don’t know if I can commit in the next week, 
but I will commit to working with you and your staff to get you 
the answers you need, yes. 

Mr. TRONE. The week after Thanksgiving be good? 
Mr. PALLASCH. We’ll work as quickly as we can. 
Mr. TRONE. Excellent. As my colleagues discussed today, the De-

partment of Labor is awarded contracts supporting apprentice-
ships, three firms: Meyer & Meyer, Booz Allen, Edelman; $32 mil-
lion. It is the department’s position only $1.1 million of the Reg-
istered Apprenticeship funds were expended on these contracts to 
support IRAP. What has been done to support the actual Reg-
istered Apprenticeships with these millions of dollars awarded? 

Mr. PALLASCH. So those are three separate contracts. The first 
contract is the Edelman contract, which is an outreach contract. 
There’s a campaign that we’re working with the contractor to de-
velop to promote apprenticeships. As I mentioned, we’re very inter-
ested in growing the apprenticeship model, the uptake of the ap-
prenticeship model, so that’s—we’re working very close with 
Edelman on that. 

Booz Allen Hamilton is responsible for creation of the apprentice-
ship.gov website. We’ve tried to create a one-stop shop for any— 
whether it’s an employee, an employer, a parent, a student who’s 
interested in apprenticeships that they can— 

Mr. TRONE. I think that is important and I am glad you brought 
up the website because I always look for ways my constituents can 
get a better job. And I have to say that after searching that ap-
prenticeship.gov website for Registered Apprenticeships in my dis-
trict, I realized it is not really a website to help find Registered Ap-
prenticeships. When I look for positions there is 2,526 postings on 
that site, but only 11 were for Registered Apprenticeships. 

Can you explain to us how you justify using Registered Appren-
ticeship funds when less than 1 percent of the website’s posting are 
for true Registered Apprenticeship positions? 

Mr. PALLASCH. So I’m not familiar with the data that you refer 
to there, but I can assure you that in the contract review that I 
referenced earlier, we worked very closely with Booz Allen Ham-
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ilton to determine which were Registered Apprenticeship 
deliverables and which were IRAP deliverables under that very 
contract. And anything that was misapplied to the TES account, or 
the Training and Employment Services account, was appropriately 
funded out of the PA account. 

Mr. TRONE. Well, there were over 100,000 new apprenticeship 
opportunities in Fiscal Year 2018 and I would like if we could, get 
a clear explanation as to why the department is using Registered 
Apprenticeship funds for a website that is clearly not being used 
to promote Registered Apprenticeship opportunities. Is that fair? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I’m not necessarily understanding what you’re 
saying. Again, the contractor, Booz Allen Hamilton, was brought on 
board to create— 

Mr. TRONE. Twenty-five hundred jobs. 
Mr. PALLASCH. Correct. 
Mr. TRONE. Not only—versus 11 about Registered Apprentice-

ships. 
Mr. PALLASCH. Again, I’m not familiar with that data. I’m happy 

to look into that issue and get back to you because that’s some-
thing— 

Mr. TRONE. If you could look into it and get back the week after 
Thanksgiving, that would be great. 

Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you, Mr. Trone. We now turn to the 
Ranking Member for her closing statement. Oh, I am sorry. Sorry. 
Mr. Scott, Chairman of the committee, we now turn to you for your 
distinguished remarks. 

Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. Mr. Pallasch, you mentioned that vir-
tually all of the students in the Registered Apprenticeships’ 94 per-
cent end up with jobs at $70,000 a year, is that right? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Yes, that’s the average, correct. 
Mr. SCOTT. Okay. And are there comparable numbers for the 

IRAPs? 
Mr. PALLASCH. There is not an IRAP program, so there is no 

data. 
Mr. SCOTT. So you have no data at all on the IRAPs, okay. You 

indicated that there are 3,000 new apprenticeship programs in 
2018 alone? 

Mr. PALLASCH. That is correct. 
Mr. SCOTT. Are those Registered Apprenticeships? 
Mr. PALLASCH. Correct. 
Mr. SCOTT. Now, Ms. Adams asked you about the streamlined 

process, the process to streamline the process for registering a pro-
gram under the Registered Apprenticeship programs. Do you have 
proposals in the works to streamline the process for Registered Ap-
prenticeship programs? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, I was not—when Representative Adams 
referenced that, I’m not exactly sure what she’s referring to. As I 
mentioned, we’ve taken some proactive measures within the Reg-
istered program to streamline the application process and reduce 
the paperwork. That is complete, that is done. The new application 
is up and active. And that showed about a, as I mentioned earlier, 
70 percent reduction in that paperwork burden. 

Mr. SCOTT. Okay. And did I understand you to say that you had 
figured out a way to fund IRAPs with Department of Labor money 
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even though the appropriations said Registered Apprenticeship pro-
grams only? How are you able to spend Department of Labor 
money anyway on IRAPs? 

Mr. PALLASCH. So, again, there’s two accounts that are the sub-
ject of this hearing. The first is the Training and Employment 
Services account, which is specifically appropriated to further and 
enhance the Registered Apprenticeship Program. 

There’s also the program administration, or the PA account, 
which the agency has broad discretion to use for any directives, any 
policies as it sees fit. Any of the IRAP funding is coming out of that 
program administration account, which is an appropriate use of 
those funds. 

Mr. SCOTT. Now, have you been in touch with the Solicitor’s Of-
fice on that to give you guidance on how to use appropriated money 
for IRAPs? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Absolutely. The Solicitor’s Office, the depart-
mental budget center, career and noncareer staff from both of those 
offices have worked with us lockstep in this process. 

Mr. SCOTT. And is that guidance in written form so we can see 
it? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I don’t know. There was a working group created, 
as I mentioned earlier. I don’t know that there was written guid-
ance. There was membership on that group from the Office of the 
Solicitor and from the appropriations office within the Office of the 
Solicitor. 

Mr. SCOTT. Well, can you go look and see if you can find written 
guidance that says you can spend Department of Labor money on 
funding IRAPs? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I will look into that issue. 
Mr. SCOTT. Now, my reading of the IRAP regulations is that the 

National Apprenticeship Act requires the DOL cooperate with state 
agencies engaged in the formulation and promotion of standards of 
apprenticeships. Is that requirement in IRAPs? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, because the I–RAP rule is in Notice and 
Comment Rulemaking it’s inappropriate for me to comment on spe-
cific elements within that rule. 

Mr. SCOTT. In the rule, okay. Can you tell me whether or not my 
home state of Virginia has been consulted in the development of 
IRAPs? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I cannot tell you here today if Virginia submitted 
comments on that rule, but I’m certainly willing to get back to you 
with that information. 

Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. I yield back. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Scott. And we 

now go to Ms. Hayes. 
Mrs. HAYES. Thank you. Assistant Secretary, Pallasch, thank you 

so much for being here. I am concerned that we are losing sight 
of the fact that every dollar misused by the department represents 
a lost opportunity for a stable, high-paying job for one of my con-
stituents. I support apprenticeship programs and multiple path-
ways to success. I am listening and a lot of the questions that I 
had—this is not my committee. I waived onto this committee be-
cause I had lots of questions. And much of what—many of my 
questions were already brought up by my colleagues and it seems 
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like there is this idea of either you support apprenticeship pro-
grams or you don’t, and that is not really what is happening here. 

The thing I would like to say to you is that while assurances are 
great, you could have done a much better job to help us support 
what you are trying to do had we been provided with the docu-
mentation a lot sooner. The night before the hearing, and I have 
seen this, and I think that is what gives me concern hearing after 
hearing, whether it is the Department of Labor, the Department of 
Agriculture, the Department of Education, we are getting the infor-
mation right before the hearing and we can’t help you do your job 
better or support you, you know, as a collective body on both sides 
to say, you know, let us give you the support that you need. 

So just moving forward, we all support apprenticeship programs. 
I don’t think that is the argument here. 

In my state, we have 4,312 Registered Apprenticeship programs, 
all bolstering higher—more access to opportunities. At my high 
school, I was a high school teacher, postsecondary education is not 
the pathway to success for everyone, so I get it. 

You said you want to enhance apprenticeship programs, but I 
don’t understand if Registered Apprenticeship programs require 
wage progressions consistent with skills gained through those pro-
grams and IRAPs do not, then how could—how is IRAPs a better 
program as far as apprenticeships? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Representative Hayes, thank you for your com-
ments. And I first want to share my support for the apprenticeship 
model. As you mentioned, I think we all agree that the apprentice-
ship model is the model that we need to further. Again, unfortu-
nately, I can’t talk specifically about the I–RAP rule and what is 
contained and what is not contained in that rule. 

Mrs. HAYES. Okay, but can you say that—okay, so can we agree 
that Registered Apprenticeship programs require a salary progres-
sion while IRAPs do not? 

Mr. PALLASCH. I cannot say what an I–RAP does or does not con-
tain because there is no final rule yet. 

Mrs. HAYES. Okay. Can you say if IRAPs are required to have 
an Equal Opportunity plan, like Registered Apprenticeship pro-
grams? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, under advisement of my attorneys I should 
not be speaking about specific elements within that rule. 

Mrs. HAYES. So I am assuming that you cannot say that there 
is comparable data that says that IRAPs have the same salary 
post-graduation as apprenticeship programs, that $70,000 a year 
that you talked about? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, I can’t specifically speak to the I–RAP pro-
gram because it does not exist currently. 

Mrs. HAYES. Okay. So how about the fact that I think a lot of 
what you have heard today and a lot of the concerns of my col-
leagues are that congressionally appropriated funds, which we had 
been assured over and over would not be used for something other 
than they were appropriated, have now been shifted to support pro-
grams like IRAPs? And I have heard you say over and over that 
there is two accounts. 

If, in fact, you have worked with Solicitor General—I mean the 
Office of the Solicitor in order to implement these programs and 
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you knew you were coming to this hearing, why wouldn’t you just 
bring that information with you? We could have gaveled out an 
hour ago. 

Mr. PALLASCH. Because, again, if you’re talking about the pro-
gram administration funding and how much— 

Mrs. HAYES. The program administration funding. 
Mr. PALLASCH. Again, as I mentioned, it’s the way that fund is 

tracked and the way that staff are assigned to that account and 
that their activities are not tracked within that account. 

Mrs. HAYES. Right. 
Mr. PALLASCH. So there may be budget activities, there may be 

HR activities, there may be apprenticeship activities, there may be 
Registered activities. There’s no way to break out an individual’s 
time to provide you that specific number that you’re looking for, 
under the PA account how much was applied to the I–RAP pro-
gram. 

Mrs. HAYES. But if it is as complicated as you say, then I 
would—I am just imagining from in my office, if I were going into 
a hearing or going into a meeting and I had to give this com-
plicated metrics that you are describing, there is no way to describe 
it, I would make sure that I sat with my staff and broke it down 
to the lowest common denominator and made it as simple as pos-
sible, so that when I sat on the other side of that dais in order to 
present this information, I would have given the committee more 
than 15 hours to go through it. I would have made the effort, you 
know, if we are truly trying to enhance these programs and move 
them forward, to say then what can we do to disaggregate it? 

I just find it very difficult to believe that the Department of 
Labor can’t come up with a system by which we are pulling this 
apart. To simply say we can’t do it just doesn’t seem reasonable 
when we are talking about millions of dollars in appropriated funds 
and hundreds of thousands possibly of students on the other side 
of these programs that are looking for us to get it right. 

Mr. PALLASCH. Real quick, I want to make sure that there were 
no misappropriated funds. There were misapplied funds that have 
since been corrected. So all of the Training and Employment Serv-
ices funds were spent on the Registered Apprenticeship Program. 
There are challenges with the program administration account, I 
will admit that. But, unfortunately, I don’t have the ability to 
disaggregate that data in the way you’re looking for. 

Mrs. HAYES. Well, I thank you. My time is up. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. 
Mrs. HAYES. But we could have helped you with those challenges 

had we had the information. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you. Now turn to Ms. Wild. 
Ms. WILD. Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr.Pallasch, let us wrap 

up this issue of money being misapplied. You do agree that to date 
Congress has never appropriated any funds for IRAPs, correct? 

Mr. PALLASCH. There is—the department does not have a specific 
appropriation for the Industry-Recognized Apprenticeship Program, 
correct. 

Ms. WILD. Okay. So will you commit today, sitting here today, 
going forward that no money has been dedicated to Registered Ap-
prenticeships will be used to fund and staff an I–RAP office? 



43 

Mr. PALLASCH. Yes. 
Ms. WILD. You will make that commitment today? 
Mr. PALLASCH. Yes. If we’re talking about TES, or Training and 

Employment Services, funds appropriated for the Registered pro-
gram, yes. 

Ms. WILD. Thank you. You and I agree on the apprenticeship 
model and that we need to shine a spotlight on it. I, frankly, think 
that contrary to some of the statements on the other side of the 
aisle that everybody in this room agrees with that. But I have 
major concerns about the lack of action that the Department of 
Labor has taken with regard to staffing levels, especially in the 
state offices of apprenticeship. We all know that staffing is impor-
tant to administration. 

And back in a March hearing, my colleague Mr. Walker asked a 
witness from the Dallas County Community College about his expe-
rience with working with the Federal Government on Registered 
Apprenticeships. And the witness responded about his regional of-
fice in Dallas saying they are great, they have terrific knowledge 
of apprenticeship programs. We consider them a critical partner, 
but they are understaffed. 

First of all, would you agree with the witness from the Dallas 
County Community College about the understaffing issue? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Not knowing all of the facts that they were refer-
ring to, I would be reluctant to admit to that. But I what I would 
admit to is what I mentioned earlier, is that it’s been a commit-
ment of mine from the first day in office that all of our programs 
fill all of their vacancies. 

Ms. WILD. And I understand that you didn’t come to the depart-
ment until July, but that testimony was back in March. And the 
Texas state apprenticeship director position is still vacant along 
with now Alabama, Idaho, and Oklahoma directors. And at one 
point, when Tennessee and Alabama were both vacant, the director 
in Georgia was covering three states at once. 

You have now been on the job for 5 months, but we still have 
at least three state director vacancies and staffing levels are oper-
ating below 70 percent capacity. So if these state offices are critical 
to the success of the Registered Apprenticeship system, isn’t it true 
that the vacancies are going to undermine the effectiveness of the 
system? 

Mr. PALLASCH. So I’m not familiar with the 70 percent staffing 
level that you indicate, but I’m happy to provide a full accounting 
of where the Office of Apprenticeship is on all of the current vacan-
cies that exist. 

Ms. WILD. Well, my next question was going to be, and you must 
have anticipated it, what exact steps have been taken since you 
came to this position to fill these positions? And can we expect that 
they will be filled by the end of this year, 2019? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, I would not commit to when they will be 
filled, but what I can commit is that I’ve got a weekly staff meeting 
with all the administrators for the programs across ETA. And on 
a weekly basis I provide an update on where we are as an agency 
with all of our vacancies. 

Ms. WILD. So tell us what you learned at your last weekly meet-
ing. Where are we in terms of filling these vacancies? 
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Mr. PALLASCH. Again, I will commit to provide you a listing of 
exactly where we are in all of the Office of Apprenticeship vacan-
cies. 

Ms. WILD. Okay. Well, that is great, but you just had a meeting 
last week, right, if you have weekly meetings? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Correct. 
Ms. WILD. Tell us what you were told at that point. 
Mr. PALLASCH. So it’s not what I was told. Every week we pro-

vide to the administrators a listing of all the vacancies. For ETA- 
wide there’s about 65 vacancies in any given week. So our Office 
and Management and Support Services provides that listing to the 
program administrators and I make it very clear that they are to 
fill any and all vacancies that they have in their program. 

Ms. WILD. Well, we have been asking for months about a plan 
for filling these offices and positions and the Department of Labor 
has yet to provide one. Can you commit to providing this plan to 
the committee in writing within the week after Thanksgiving? 

Mr. PALLASCH. We will commit to providing you a listing of all 
the current vacancies and our efforts to fill those vacancies, yes. 

Ms. WILD. You will provide us with all of the current vacancies 
and your efforts to fill those vacancies by the end of the week after 
Thanksgiving? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, I would be reluctant, especially given the 
holidays and staff— 

Ms. WILD. Well, the reason I am trying to pin you down is be-
cause we have been asking for months and we never get answers, 
so I need an answer. 

Mr. PALLASCH. Understood. And I will commit to providing that 
information as quickly as we can to make sure that you’ve got full 
and accurate information. 

Ms. WILD. I need a deadline on that. 
Mr. PALLASCH. It would be unwise for me to give you a deadline 

this day without talking to staff first. 
Ms. WILD. So you won’t give me a deadline of, say, the end of 

2019, December 31st of this year? Can we expect all of that infor-
mation? 

Mr. PALLASCH. Again, I—you can expect that information as 
quickly as we can get it to you. 

Ms. WILD. Thank you. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you very much. I’m sorry that your 

time is up. 
Ms. WILD. Thank you. 
Chairwoman DAVIS. And I want to make a point, I think, as you 

could appreciate, Mr. Pallasch, that this has been very frustrating 
from our end. I know it sounds like it has been frustrating from 
yours, as well. But we really need to have those responses. And 
what we are hoping for is that we can see a number of responses. 

And in a moment I will just remind my colleagues of the time 
that they have to submit those questions, as well, that there—real-
ly by the end of this month, but even as you receive that informa-
tion. So we need to have an ability to have that dialogue. And it 
has been happening through the correspondence and yet that has 
been delayed on so many different fronts, so I wanted to bring that 
to your attention. Thank you. 
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I believe everybody who wants to address the witness at this 
time has spoken. So I want to remind my colleagues that pursuant 
to committee practice, materials for submission for the hearing 
record must be submitted to the Committee Clerk within 14 days 
following the last day of the hearing, preferably in Microsoft Word 
format. The materials submitted must address the subject matter 
of the hearing. Only a Member of the committee or an invited wit-
ness may submit materials for inclusion in the hearing record. 

Documents are limited to 50 pages each. Documents longer than 
50 pages will be incorporated into the record via an internet link 
that must be provided to the Committee Clerk within the required 
timeframe. But please recognize that years from now that link may 
no longer work. 

I also want to thank you again, Mr. Pallasch, for your participa-
tion. I think what we have heard is very valuable. I will have a 
comment in just a minute, but, at the same time, it reflects the 
lack—the frustration that I just mentioned in terms of getting ap-
propriate information. 

Members of the committee may have some additional questions 
and we ask you to please respond to these questions in writing. 
The hearing record will be held open for 14 days in order to receive 
those responses. So even though we are looking for comments by 
the end of next week, at the same time we know that could be ex-
tended by virtue of when they come in. 

I remind my colleagues that pursuant to committee practice, wit-
ness questions for the hearing record must be submitted to the Ma-
jority Committee Staff or Committee Clerk within 7 days. And the 
questions submitted must address the subject matter of the hear-
ing. 

I now want to recognize the distinguished Ranking Member for 
her closing statement. 

Mrs. FOXX. Thank you, Madam Chair. I also would like to thank 
Secretary Pallasch for testifying today. And I want to address just 
briefly the last questions that were being asked. 

We all know that there are 7.1 million vacant jobs in the country, 
so it is logical to assume that there are unfilled jobs in all of the 
government agencies. And demanding that the department explain 
every single job that is vacant and why it is vacant and what has 
been done to fill it seems a little unreasonable to me. I think every-
body if they have a legitimate job that is vacant wants to fill it as 
quickly as they possibly can. I happen to have a job in my office 
that we would like to get filled. And I suspect if we talked to mem-
bers, everybody has got some jobs unfilled. 

We all agree that apprenticeship programs are a tried and true 
method for providing students with the skills they need to remain 
competitive in today’s economy. There are also tried and true meth-
ods for providing people who are already working with the skills 
they need to remain competitive. And I am, frankly, encouraged as 
I talk to people who have apprenticeship programs that they are 
talking more and more to existing workers about going into ap-
prenticeship programs to improve their skills. 

There is certainly room for improvement in every—any govern-
ment program, and I talk about that a lot. But I do appreciate the 
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department’s leadership in championing policies that work or 
American families and workers. 

I look forward to working with you and my colleagues here today 
on strengthening the apprenticeship programs and reversing the 
stigma that a baccalaureate degree is the only path to achieve life-
long success. I am, frankly, very happy that the world, and our 
country in particular, has awakened to that issue. 

We must ensure all funds are used not only efficiently and effec-
tively, but in full accordance with the law. I am glad to hear that 
commitment from Mr. Pallasch today and I expect the high stand-
ards he promised to be kept. For apprenticeships to be part of solv-
ing the skills gap in the Nation, the programs need to be flexible 
and meet the needs of workers and employers, and be able to adapt 
to the growing needs of the economy. 

I thank you again, Mr. Pallasch, for your time. And I thank the 
Chairwoman for the hearing. I look forward to continuing the con-
versation and work on this issue. I yield back, Madam Chair. 

Chairwoman DAVIS. Thank you, Dr. Foxx. I appreciate that and 
now recognize myself for the purpose of making my closing state-
ment. 

And I would say as I look to my good friend and the Ranking 
Member, I know that there are many things that we totally agree 
within this. We want this to succeed. We want—we know we have 
a depth of programs in our country, but we can do better than that. 
And we know that many, many more students throughout this 
country and adults can benefit from these programs, but we need 
to be sure that we are communicating honestly and clearly. 

Thank you, Mr. Pallasch, for being with us today. We know that 
this raises a number of serious issues with the Department of La-
bor’s handling of the U.S. apprenticeship system. Despite your tes-
timony, the fact remains that the department improperly spent 
over a million dollars, though likely much more, that should have 
been invested in expanding Registered Apprenticeships, which 
guarantee apprentices decent wages, valuable credentials, and a 
pathway to the middle class. 

As I said at the beginning of the hearing, the apprenticeship pro-
grams are experiencing record levels of participation and interest. 
We are very excited about that. We have a rare chance to strength-
en Registered Apprenticeships so that more American workers can 
experience the benefits of high-quality apprenticeship programs. 
But we also know that we can’t accomplish that in a bipartisan 
manner if the department continues to resist transparency, divert 
resources to unaccountable and unproven apprenticeship programs, 
and violate the clear intent of Congress to invest taxpayer money 
in Registered Apprenticeship programs that have a long record of 
success. 

I urge you, the Employment and Training Administration and 
the Department of Labor, to recommit to the core purpose of our 
apprenticeship system: to ensure access, opportunities that provide 
well-paying jobs and benefits, valuable skills, and a credential that 
can set apprentices on a path to a rewarding career. And I strongly 
urge you to reconsider your actions on supporting IRAPs. 

And think that today’s hearing makes clear that stronger lan-
guage and protections need to be included in our appropriation 
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laws to protect from these unacceptable actions happening in the 
future. Our oversight in to the department’s actions will only con-
tinue from here, but we also look forward to working with you and 
each of our colleagues to expand the high-quality Registered Ap-
prenticeship opportunities that have helped so many Americans 
succeed in the modern economy. 

I urge my colleagues to send in their questions as we have talked 
about. And if there is no further business, without objection the 
committee stands adjourned. Thank you. 
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[Additional submissions by Ms. Jayapal follow:] 
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[Additional submissions by Mr. Norcross follow:] 
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[Questions submitted for the record and their responses follow:] 
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[Mr. Pallasch response to questions submitted for the record fol-
lows:] 
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[Whereupon, at 2:59 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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